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AIR TRAFFIC CONTROLLERS TESTING AND
TRAINING PROGRAM

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 16, 1981

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON AVIATION,
CoMMITTEE ON COMMERCE, SCIENCE, AND TRANSPORTATION,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m. in room 235 of the Russell
Senate Office Building, Hon. Nancy Landon Kassebaum (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT BY SENATOR KASSEBAUM

Senator KasseBauM. The hearing will come to order.

It's a pleasure to welcome the first panel here on a snowy morn-
ing at the close of this session. But I believe it’s an important hear-
ing, and I think you do, too, on an issue that has a great deal of
interest to us in fully understanding the safety of our airway
system.

On August 3, approximately 11,500 air traffic controllers illegally
walked off their jobs. We can all look back and feel that no one
was the winner in that particular situation.

But I, along with most of the other members of this committee,
and indeed the Congress, have been strongly supportive of the ac-
tions of the President, the Department of Transportation, and the
Federal Aviation Administration in dealing with this crisis.

Nevertheless, we cannot overlook the negative impact of the con-
trollers’ illegal action. Because of the reduction in the controller
work force, our air traffic system today is estimated to be operating
at about 75 percent of prestrike capacity.

Twenty-two of the largest airports are now slot-restricted, and
more airports are restricting operations as the FAA works to keep
the demand on the en route control centers at reasonable levels.

These restrictions impose economic hardships on the air carrier,
commuter, and general aviation industries. And the Congress, the
airline industry, and the direct and indirect beneficiaries of air
commerce are anxious to see the air traffic control system back to
normal operating levels as soon as possible.

As a result of the controllers’ action, the DOT and FAA have un-
dertaken a massive effort to hire and train new controllers to take
their place. The purpose of this hearing is to review that effort, to
determine what, if anythirlx;g, can or should be done to improve the
process and to assure the FAA and other responsible agencies that
the Congress stands ready to assist in the rebuilding process.

§)]




2
I particularly appreciate, as I say, your coming this morning to
help answer some of the questions that are not only in the minds
of Congress, but I think, more importantly, in the mind of the
flying public. I would like to welcome you, Mr. Helms, as Adminis-
trator of the Federal Aviation Administration, and compliment you
on the work that you and your assistants have done at the FAA in
really a very productive way, keeping a calm and reasonably satis-
factory sys“‘em going. And I think that a large share of the plaudits
should go to you and others at FAA.
Welcome to this hearing.

STATEMENT OF J. LYNN HELMS, ADMINISTRATOR, FEDERAL AVI-
ATION ADMINISTRATION, ACCOMPANIED BY BENJAMIN
DEMPS, JR., DIRECTOR, MIKE MONRONEY AERONAUTICAL
CENTER; DONALD ROCK, DIRECTOR, PERSONNEL AND TRAIN-
ING; AND JAMES BISPO, ASSOCIATE ADMINISTRATOR, AIR
TRAFFIC AND AIRWAY FACILITIES

Mr. Heums. Thank you, Madam Chairman. I appreciate your
complimentary remarks. My only regret is that the people who are
engaged in the active control process.along with the people who
are technicians and flight specialists, who have made this system
work, haven’t heard them also.

I request that we be allowed to submit a full statement for the
record. However, I would like to summarize it in the interest of
saving time for the committee and the Chair.

Senator KasseBaum. Thank you.

Mr. HeLms. With me this morning to answer questions are Don
Rock, our Director of Personnel and Training; Ben Demps, Director
of the Mike Monroney Aeronautical Center, where all of our traffic
controllers undergo their initial academy training; and James
Bispo, the Associate Administrator for Air Traffic and Air Facili-
ties.

As was noted by the chairman, about 11,400 controllers were lost |
due to the PATCO strike. Due to previous overstaffing, we plan to |
add only 8,000 controllers in the next 2 to 3 years. |

The point of emphasis I wish to make is that the FAA has not
ever considered, has not contemplated, and has firmly made the de- |
cision that we will not cut corners in any way in training new con- |
trollers. Safety is paramount and will not be compromised.

We will maintain our stringent standards for hiring and training
controllers.

The FAA Academy instruction work force, augmented by retired
controllers, provided under contract by Oklahoma University can
provide training for students entering the academy at about 500
per month. Additional numbers could not be satisfactorily absorbed
by field facilities for further training. And I emphasize “satisfacto-
rily,” because, in fact, it's that final training in the facility which
hones the edge an« makes the controller truly productive.

Hiring forloughed pilots and ex-military personnel to perform
noncontrol functions at facilities will free up the controller force to
providz adequate training to these new recruits. Retired controllers
may -..50 be hired to provide training.

6
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1 should emphasize, however, that many of those people will not
control live traffic—hence the subject of current physical as regard
to air traffic controllers is not an item. The large applicant pool,
screened by a new entrance exam is expected to provide enough
qualified candidates to be trained for controller positions.

The first post-strike class had a poor pass rate due to a number
of factors. Many were appointed noncompetitivel‘y;. Most had no AT
experience. Many did not have high scores on the entrance exam.

e new z:lpplicant pool and improved entrance exams are ex-
pected to lead to a higher pass rate.

Academy training is 15 weeks for the terminal option and 12
weeks for the en route option. Nothing has been dropped from the
training program.

General orientations and/or indoctrination courses have been
movgl from field facilities to the academy. This varied from 1 to 3
weeks.

Academy radar training has been sequenced to occur just prior
to field radar qualification training. This recognizes the fact, of
course, that all controllers do not have to undergo radar training.

OPM has agreed to waive time and grade requirements in order
to allow controllers to be promoted as fast as their abilities allow.
This is expected to accelerate the movement of developmentals to
the full performance level by about 1 year. No skill-related FAA
qualification requirements are eliminated or reduced.

I wish to emphasize, finally, that this rapid promotion will be al-
lowed only in the event that the individual has demonstrated com-
pletely satisfactory performance at the higher level.

Finally, no step or action of any kind is planned, programed, or
undervay that reduces our stringent standards or in any way de-
creases safety.

Madam Chairman, we’ll be happy to answer your questions as
the committee would like.

Senator Kassesaum. Thank you very much.

You mentioned that you believed that within the 2 or 3 years
you would be back to full level of operation. What number of con-
trollers do you believe will be essential for a full capacity system?

Mr. HeLms. When we refer to capability of the system intemall{,
we divide this into two areas. One is capacity, and one is timeli-
ness.

“Capacity” means we could handle x percent of the traffic. But
“timeliness” is the ability of the individual general aviation pilot
or scheduled air taxi, nonscheduled, to be able to call up immedi-
ately and get a clearance.

Our schedule is that in 21 months from last August—and that
schedule still looks valid—we will be able to handle 100 percent of
the capacity in the 24-hour day. However, some control to level out
the peaks will be required in the succeeding 12 months.

So as regards capacity, we will have full capacity in 21 months
and we will have the system “back to normal,” which is what we
refer to at the 36-month point.

I should also note that in an effort to insure we have adequate
experience, understanding, and maturity, it would be about an-
other year after that. Phasing in our manpower over that time is
such that we will peak out at about 14,500 controllers. And we do
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that on purpose. That is, we exceed what will be required, because
we have a number of retirements, some 2,500. After those people
retire, it will come back down to about 12,500.

We expect that we will have a level of about 12,500 controllers
when Yve have both 100 percent capacity and the system back to
normal.

Senator KasseBaum. About 12,500. That’s more than we have
now.

Mr. HeLMs. Yes, ma’am, it is.

Senator KasseBaum. How do you project this with the plan to
utilize far more computer operations in the system?

Mr. HeLms. We have just completed—and this week I briefed the
first three House committees on the new FAA’s system plan. This
is a plan that started in development some 11 months ago. And for
the first time there’s a total systems engineering effort. That is, it
is not just the computer. It is the computer, the software, the dis-
plgly suite, the new radar, all of those things put together.

hat plan will take approximately 9 years to completely uafold.
At that end of that time period, we will be down to about 9,500 con-
trollers. That’s all that will be required.

During that period of time, due to retirements, we will still have
to train and bring aboard a continual flow of controllers.

Senator KassesauM. I understand that proposals have been pre-
sented to the FAA which would involve contracting out for control-
lers to train new controllers on the job at route centers and towers.

Wi'l the FAA consider contracting out for personnel? And how
many such individuals could be brought into the system sooner
using this technique?

Mr. HeLms. We are not able to find a place other than the Uni-
versity of Oklahoma. The reason they are capable is because we
have had an ongoing relationship with them for some years that
can provide an immediate capability to help us train.

I have to answer gour question in two veins. One is the short
term, that is coming back to the 100 percent capacity, the 24-month
period. The other is in the long term. In the long term, we're look-
ing for academic institutions to undertake this, to provide us a
good, high-level capabilitg, such as the program being considered at
the University of North Dakota.

In the interim period, the only way we can meet our requirement
is to use our facilities at the technical center, our own academy,
and the capability of the University of Oklahoma. We have com-
plete ability at the academy now. We have completed 6 new work-
ing laboratories and 1 new simulation laboratory to handle the
throughput—that is, the 500-plus a month that’s necessary to re-
build. And I would not be satisfied that we could handle more than
500 a month in the facilities. This comes back to our capability to
provide on-the-job training.

So, in summary, Madam Chairman, I doubt that we would use
separate contract facilities of any kind during this time period.

Senator KASSEBAUM. It’s not then just a question of funding
available to you. Do you feel if there were more funding for the
FAA, specifically for training purposes, that could be improved?

Mr. Herms. I have no reason to believe that the training pro-
gram is not completely funded and fully funded. The final determi-
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nation, as regards either reallocation by OMB, has not been made
subject to the continuing resolution. So, until such time as that
final figure is established, I couldn’t specifically say yes or no. But
at this sitting I have no reason to believe that we need additional
funds to complete our program on schedule.

Senator KasseBauMm. The salary and benefit package that the
FAA sent to Congress for controllers who remained on the job
would permit retired controllers to be brought back on a temporary
basis, without adversely impacting on their retirement benefits.
Could you explain this provision to us. And what would the impact
on the system be, bringing these retired individuals into the train-
ing system?

Mr. Hewms. First, Madam Chairman, the most important aspect
of that whole provision covers two items.

One is it sunsets on December 31, 1984, so we are not in any way
asking for a long term or a permanent item. This is just to help us
through the next 36 months.

Second, there is a pool of approximately 3,000 former controllers
who have retired over the last 3 years that are available. I say
available, in that they could be contacted. But those people are not
too keen to return and give up their present jobs if they face the
loss of their pension. Therefore, this provision is intended to bring
those people aboard.

And incidentally, most of them would not stay 24 months—we
wouldn’t need them for the full time period—but to bring those
pesple aboard and help us during this time period.

¥or example, in the New York area, which is one of our hardest
hit areas, there are a number of retired controllers. Rather than
hire piople somewhere else, pay the moving expenses and train
someone else to go into New York, if we have this provision accept-
ed during the next 18 to 24 months, we could rehire those people,
bring them back aboard right in New York, pay no additional
moving expenses, and certify them very rapidly. It's that type of
benefit we would get from this.

So, it is purely an interim measure.
anSecond, we see no difficulty in bringing them into the system at

Senator KasseBauM. I'm sorry. How many did you say?

Mr. Heums, There is a total pool of 3,000 from which we can
draw. We do not intend to come anywhere near that. And I'm con-
fident that there would not be 3,000 of them that would agree to it.
Many of them have retired for their own reasons, many of them
have moved to other areas.

We envision that somewhere between 500 and 700, however,
would be glad to come back during this time period. We've had
many inquiries from them.

Senator KassesauM. If the salary schedule could be worked out
%o accommodate and not in any way damage their retirement bene-

its.

Mr. Herms. Yes, ma’am.

As a matter of fact, we have 280 of these who are back to work
now. There are others who have said, “If you can satisfy me that I
will not lose my pension benefits, I'd love to come back, because I
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understand from my friends that now it’s different, they’re having
fun. And I'd look forward to doing it again.”

Senator KAsSEBAUM. As you know, we attempted to add that at
the time of the continuing resolution, and we were not successful
at that point on the pay package. I'm hopeful that we can adjust
that, because I think it is important that we resolve that.

Mr. HeLms. We certainly feel very strongly about it, Madam
Chairman, because the group of people whom we have out now
have just done an outstanding job. And our recovery program thus
far is, in fact, moving ahead of schedule.

For example, 54 percent of our controllers are now on a 40-hour
week. Now, those people who are making some statements from
the street just don’t want to accept those numbers, but it's the
simple truth. Eighty-nine percent of our controllers only work be-
tween 44 and 48 hours a week. We have purposely built this pad in
to give people time off over Thanksgiving, Christmas, and New
Year’s. And we intend to stay with that. That’s the reason we are
controlling the traffic levels through January. But the recovery
s;}rlste(rin is coming right on schedule, and probably even a little bit
ahead.

Senator Kassesaum. Representatives from the Professional Asso-
ciation of Aeronautical Center Employees, who will be testifying
later this morning, indicate concern about the fact that the recent
legislation introduced by the Department of Transportation to in-
crease benefits and provide for the premium pay for air traffic and
airway facility personnel excludes FAA Academy personnel. What
is the justification for this distinction?

Mr. HErms. Madam Chairman, I have never known anyone yet
that felt good when he did not get a pay increase, so I can fully
understand this impact on them. The justification, however, comes
down basically into three areas:

One, this is not intended to be an FAA pay increase for all em-
ployees. Rather, it is a recognition of the responsibility that both
people who stayed with us and the future have for controlling live
traffic. The key to this is only those personnel that are associated
v;lithblliire traffic are the ones that are impacted by that provision of
the bill.

Second, those people that rotate to the academy on a training
program as an instructor are not permanently committed there.
They volunteer, they come in, and after a period of time, after 3
years—it’s 2 years now, it will go to 3 years—thef' have the elec-
tion to return to the facility. So, hence, they will gain the same
benefits that go along with it.

Third, I feel an obligation to the American taxpayer to not arbi-
trarily increase the cost of the Government. Therefore, we have
purposely narrowed the bill down to those people who are actively
engaged on a day-to-day basis to keep the Nation’s air commerce
moving.

Those, collectively, are the reasons. And I am in no way sur-
prised—I can fully understand their feelings. But at some point in
time we have to be able to draw the line.

And live t.affic is where the responsibility and the concern is. It
was for that reason that I constructed that narrow confine, if you
will, for those people who will be impacted.

L -
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Senator"KasseBauM. I think one of the concerns that they’ve ex-
pressed is that the morale among the instructors at the academy is
quite low, particularly in light of the decision not to include them
in the pay package.' Do you feel that that is a factor, would be a
factor? Do you feel that indeed, morale is a problem at the acade-
my?

Mr. Herms. Yes, I think it probably is. Just this past week I was
sufficiently concerned that I asked the Deputy Administrator to
visit a number of facilities and end up at the academy. The reason
was that we wanted to measure the morale of the operating organi-
zations as compared to the academy. I don’t think there’s any ques-
tion in my mind that the lack of being included in the pay package
had a negative impact on their morale.

Additionally, some more things which they perceive as additional
items werc not included. But I would note for the chairman that
when the strike occurred and these people who were working ille-
gally walked off of their jobs, a not insignificant number of mem-
bers of the union were instructors at the academy, and they of
course were not in that position. Therefore, I am not surprised that
there is perhaps some reflection of this attitude, because some of
them are very strong members of the union and agreed with it 100
percent.

That doesn’t say I'm satisfied with it. That's my job, to turn it
around and raise morale back again.

I would note one interesting parallel. We have now over 300 in-
structors that are retired people. Others have been brought back to
work by the University of Oklahoma. Morale among that group is
extremely high. They are enthused, they are working hard, they
have the same standards, they go through the same qualification
course. So this is just one more task I have. I've just got to get this
morale back up.

Senator Kassesaum. I'm just curious on the clarification because
I don’t understand. The instructors at the academy rotate. Is this
what you say—they may be there 2 or 3 years. Then they go back
to control work?

Mr. HeLms. Yes, ma’am. They have, if you will, a contract in
which, for example, a senior controiler perhaps working in the
Cleveland center or at O’'Hare agrees to go to the academy and we
“sign a contract” with him that he will not have to stay there per-
manently. He knows how long he’s going to be there so he can
make his arrangements for his family. We value very highly that
we do not have any more of a negative impact than is necessary.
After the initial 2 year period he and we sit down and talk, and
both of us agree—would you like to stay another 2 years or would
you like to go back to your facility?

Let’s assume for the moment he says I'd like to stay another 2
years. He does. At the end of tha’ 2 years we do the same thing,
would you like to stay another 2 y.ars? It has been our practice in
the past not to let them stay more than 6 years. So he has an
option during those time periods.

Senator KasseBauM. The same benefits that he would be receiv-
ing as a controller would be carried along at the time through his
work as a trainer?

1i
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Mr. Hewms. No. The portions of the pay provisions issued for on-
the-job training and those items which are directly associated with
live traffic, he would not retain if he left an organization and came
into the academy. When he had returned from the academy and
they go back——

Senator KassEBauM. But there would be an accrual, { assume,
over time of benefits?

Mr. Hewms. Oh, yes, ma’am. He is not deprived in ?;13' wai,',
except for the benefits of his pay package which is associated solely
with live traffic control.

Senator KassEBauM. You say some leave to become instructors.
In Oklahoma City, or there is no transfer there necessa at all?

Mr. HeLms. No, ma’am. There is no transfer there. at we
have there is a means whereby over the years we have used the
university to meet our very rapid expansion. The university can go
out and hire people, and hence, they do not lose their pension.
They then become an employee of the university.

Incidentally, they are hired at lower salaries than our experi-
enced people make that come into the academy. That notwith-
standing, the university hires those people. They then go through
exactly the same training program, every qualification. They are
then instructors right along with our regular staff.

Senator KasseBauM. And at Oklahoma City they are employees
of the University of Oklahoma?

Mr. HeLms. Yes, ma’am.

Senator Kassesaum. How many students can be trained at the
academy versus Oklahoma City?

Mr. Herms. The academy is an integral part there at Oklahoma
City. All of the controller training is done there. It’s one large op-
eration and we can handle over 500 a month, and our program is
set up—that is, as regards entry and exit. We have, for example,
over 2,000 students at any particular time at its peak, because of
the rotating system. That is, there’s one continually overflowing
another. But our program is based on over 500 students a month
coming in, with the expected attrition rate in the range of 30 to 35
percent. That would mean that we would be having about 300 a
month graduate.

Senator KasseBauM. One of the concerns expressed at the time
of the report is that there had been an unusually large number
that have failed in the last class, I believe it was. The concern was
that there had perha; = not been the early prescreening done, or
that there had been an attempt to escalate the training.

Do you believe, as you obviously do from your opening statement,
that this is now under control and that the escalation in the proc-
ess in no way would affect the degree and depth of training?

Mr. Heums. T have absolutely no hesitance about the consistency
of our training. But I think it would be more appropos to let Mr.
Demps answer it, because he knows the details specifically. Ben?

Mr. DEmps. Madam Chairman, the training has not changed, as
Mr. Helms stated earlier. The force remains the same. The testing
instruments at the academy remain the same. The standardized ap-
g‘x;oach to training remains the same, as well. The loss rate, which I

lieve you referred to, I think it was around 50 percent of an
input sometime in late August, was not unusual when one views
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the history of the air traffic developmental training program at the
academy. We have had higher failure rates than 50 percent,
upward of 57, if I recall correctly, sometime in 1977-78, and we
have had lower—as far down as 18-percent in about the same time
period. It depends upon the mix of student employees who are at-
tending a course at any one time.

Let me also remark that following that class of 50 percent failure
rate there was a class with a 34-percent failure rate in the en route
area, and a class with a 18-percent failure rate in the terminal area,
some 5 or 6 days later. The tracking instruments that we use for
our air traffic training clearly show the rises and falls of each class
as they proceed through the system.

Senator KASsEBAUM. Let me ask about the lower percentages you
mentioned, because I don’t understand the training process that
well. Were these trainees that had come in at approximately the
same time or earlier, and had progressed that much futhur along
in the system?

Mr. Demps. Generally, the two classes that I specifically men-
tioned came in at about the same time. However, the mix of stu-
dents depends upon what employing jurisdictions they come from,
from what point do they come in off the OPM registers. There was
another critical factor after the August 3 illegal strike. The Admin-
istrator, in his decisions, put people who could qualify, that is
people who had prior military experience of 24 months or more, di-
rectly into the facilities as GS-9 flight data aides. Those people
would normally have been in that mix of students and normally
would have fared better than cthers within that class.

So in analyzing the results of those courses, one can see that the
factors are at one point, one comes in off the OPM register or that
one comes in in a noncompetitive register, another one has had
previous air traffic control experience. Those are the factors that
tend to cause course input grades o differ.

Senator KAssEBauM. Do you still have the same test procedures
to screen applicants, or have you devised some new tests for screen-
ing applicants?

Mr. Demps. In answer to that question, Madam Chairman, we
still use the same testing devices—that is, we scramble our tests.
We have a data bank of test questions that is on the handwritten
test, and we have a computer that provides us with different, simu-
lated control problems. But on the other side of that, our method
for grading those tests, that is, the handwritten tests, I have re-
cently changed as a result of some problems we had about 3 weeks
ago now when we found errors in the reporting of the grades. We
made an interim change. I am using scanners versus hand check-
ing and a correlation of those two to report our grades.

Mr. HeLms. I think she’s also interested in the initial screening
test for applicants.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Because that had been in the reports in the
press earlier on, in analyzing why, perhaps—and I think there
have been some who speculated that the high percentage was due
to the fact that in attempting to train early on as many controllers
as possible, that the prescreening had not been as strict as it might
have been normally, or should be.
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Mr. Demps. My answer to that is that there is a difference in the
induction examinations that are being used now. I would have to
ask Mr. Rock, the Director of our personnel office who is quite fa-
miliar with that, to answer, if you will permit.

Mr. Rock. Yes. We have developed, over the last 5 years, a new
entrance examination that the Office of Personnel Manazement
placed into operation in August of this year. It has been adminis-
tered to approximately 50,000 applicants in your air traffic control
jobs. We anticipate from those who have taken the examination
that we’ll have approximately 25,000 to 26,000 qualified applicants
from that test.

The test was developed and validated using both applicant popu-
lations who applied for positions prior to August. It also had been
administered experimentally to full performance journeymen con-
trollers as well as developmental controllers and trainees at the
academy. The total that were validated was approximately 16,000
applicants, controllers, and developmental controllers. We do be-
lieve that it will show improvement in the selection of the new
hires that are coming in the system and will result in a lower fail-
ure rate. .

Mr. HeLMs. Madam Chairman, I think there are two other items
on that. Both we and the Department of Defense have been con-
cerned about the attrition rate. For example, the average in the
Air Force runs about 27 percent; in the Navy, around 35 percent;
and ours, 30 to 35 percent; so that this test was devised well before
August 3. It had no connection whatsoever with the illegal strike
on August 3. Even more importantly, this is a more difficult test. It
is not a less difficult test. The whole intent is to have a higher
level of capability, of people who are going in.

Senator KasseBauM. Is there a washout during the course from
the trainees, so that as it goes along there is an analysis of where
it’'s at and whether a person in the process is going to be able to
meet the standards along the way?

Mr. Demps. Yes. There is a post-academy course, a washout
device. Each person who graduates from the academy enters into
on-the-job training in field facilities. That training is divided into
various phases extending upward of 2 to 2% years, depending upon
what level of complexity the facility is that the individual works.
The individual must pass each successive course phase.

We've done a comparative analysis since 1976 on over 8,000
people who have entered into the system, and we find that through
the teaching and testing procedures of the academy we have ap-
proximately a 35-percent failure rate at the academy, but onl
about a 7-percent, 7Yz-percent later attrition rate in the on-the-jo
training. This compares most favorably to what had occurred prior
to 1976 when we had about a 38-percent failure rate in the field
facilities.

The important distinction, however, is that that failure rate oc-
curred later in the facilities prior to 1976 and was taking about 2
to 3 years to unfold. And we realized that we were having people
occupying positions that were not being productive for us in the
sgsbem and were not accomplishing the training that we had hoped
they would accomplish. So at the present time we are estimating a
cost avoidance of somewhere between $12 and $15 million a year,
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by moving that initial training screening decision down to the
academy within the first upward of 15 weeks of training.

Senator Kassesaum. Mr. Demps, I would like to ask you; wit-
nesses for the professional association indicate that the academy
requires personal motivation and enthusiasm as a critical job ele-
ment with regard to appraisals of instructors’ performances. How-
ever, they argue that the academy has stifled instructor innovation
by rigidly structuring training presentations, leaving no latitude
for changes. They cite an example of a situation involving a Mr.
John Edwards where he was, according to their testimony, verbally
reprimanded and threatened with a low performance rating for
bootlegging training material.

What is your response to the allegation that instructors are, on
the one hand, encouraged to be innovative and on the other, dis-
couraged from such efforts to motivate students?

Mr. DEmps. Madam Chairman, the instructor cadre and the su-
pervishr cadre at the academy in the instructional areas have what
we call a standardization committee that is composed of those
people who do the instruction in the classroom. It is that
committee’s task to receive the ideas and suggestions with regard
to innovations in the administration and presentation of the train-
ing, to determine whether or not it should be universally adopted
within the training plan. .

The necessity for standardization rises out of the fact that we
must have a valid course presented to the students. Typically on an
input we may have five or six separate class groups proceeding
through the training in that same input. In order to successfully
and validly screen out from employment those people who do not
meet the requirements, it is absolutely necessary to have standard-
ized presentation. But there is a way for those who do have innova-
tive and acceptable ideas to have those things made known, and a
group of people assigned to those committees study them, look at
theréx, and if we can adopt them and still maintain our standards,
we do so.

Senator KasseBauM. Who makes that decision? You say there’s a
group of administrators of the academy?

Mr. Demps. The committee consists of instructors and supervi-
sors, and they discuss those innovative changes with what we call
our instruction resources group who are the educational specialists
in the academy. They determine whether or not those suggestions
can be adopted without detriment to our standardized presentation
of the course, and of course the purpose of standardization, as I
said, was to insure the validity of the instruments that we’re going
to use to test. So there is a way for them to do that, to make those
suggestions, and to have management review the applicability to
the course.

Senator Kasseaum. Mr. Helms, I'd like to go back for a minute
to a longstanding complaint, at least that I've heard since I have
been here in the Congress, and that is the labor-management prob-
lems at FAA. This has been certaing one of the complaints that
the controllers have mentioned. The Department of Transportation
has a special panel that was convened to study, I believe, the labor-
management and personnel problems, and I believe they are sched-
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uled to make their report velatively soon. Do you know what the
status of that report is?

Mr. HeLMs. Yes, Madam Chairman. We do not have formal meet-
ings with that group because we prefer to let them go completely
alone. At the time of my initial hearings for confirmation and sub-
sequent, I noted that the management relations within the FAA
were less than I had seen in most any industrial firm with which
I’4 been associated, and this was a major undertaking. Not only
that, but we noted it in our efforts between our negotiating team
and the former bargaining unit, a recognition of this, and asked for
time to try to work these things out.

This labor relations team is scheduled to complete their work
about February 1. We expect their report about the end of Febru-
ary. Even though it's taking slightly longer than we had anticipat-
ed, we are not as interested in the schedule as we were the com-
pleteness, so we did have one meeting with them when they told us
that they were going to run overtime, and the Secretary and I
agreed without any hesitancy, we’re going to have you do 1t right.
So we would expect a report about the last of February.

Senator KasseBauM. These are independent labor relations ex-
perts, I believe, who are doing this.

Mr. Heums. Yes, ma’am. Not only that, but we encourage them
to bring aboard an outside organization to help them do field sum-
maries, field surveys, prepare questionnaires. And that’s their
choice. They chose McKenzie & Co. We have no direct relationship.
We have left them completely alone. We have assigned a staff man
to make sure they get everything they need from the FAA in the
way of entrance, location, travel, et cetera.

Senator KasseBaum. I have several questions that Senator Pack-
wood wanted me to ask. These are not directly related to the train-
ing, which was the intent that my questions had at these hearings.
But he was particularly anxious that I bring these out.

He would like to ask you, Mr. Helms, regarding the FAA’s han-
dling of slot allocations necessitated by the reduced controller
force, in permitting tower-to-tower operations from Washington
National to Philadelphia, does the FAA anticipate being able to
allow tower-to-tower operations between other major airports? If
so, when?

Mr. Hevs. We not only anticipate it, Madan: Chairman, we are
formally planning o.: it. One of the things which we have wanted
to do and we are constantly underway on is how do we more effi-
ciently use this cubic volume of air? As an example, by going
tower-to-tower clearances—and now we are operating at below
7,000 feet—this would say, then, that we could eliminate the
demand on the center and have this handled by tower to tower.
The reason is that we can train people and have a greater capacity
to bring military people into control towers. Then they can go into
the center.

But I have been absolutely adamant that I will not allow any-
thing to be initiated that we have not clearly demonstrated does
not impact safety. So we have been running a series of trials. We
first started out in September. We have continually expanded it to
s=ze what we can do for towcr-to-tower clearances. Rather than
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detail what we have done, I will tell you where we are and where I
expect to be shortly.

This week, we expect to release a vastly expanded tower-to-tower
clearance program which will raise the ceiling to 10,000 feet, and,
in fact, will allow a pilot to go from Milwaukee down past Colum-
bus, Ohio. He can prodably go from Boston to Washington. We will
be expanding it out into the Kansas City area, the Los Angeles
area, and Dallas-Fort Worth.

By doing this, then, it allows more general aviation flights by
keeping them out of the center, and thus makes more of a center
capacity available to the scheduled air carriers. So we will be
movling rapidly into this, and it will get underway, I think, this
week.

Senator KassesauMm. That will be good news, I'm sure, to many
in the general aviation industry.

Mr. Hewms. I think that coupled with our act of last Friday
which created one new slot per hour for each flight service station
for sole use by air taxi anc air charter, which would give them
some 350 additional flights a day, is the next major step to help
them havr the flexibility they wanted.

You recall earlier I said capability is both capacity and timeli-
ness, being able to move when you want to. These two steps would
allow the general aviation pilot considerably more flexibility and
free up the slots out of the center and TRACON so the scheduled
air carriers will have more capability.

It is our plan to stay as we are through February, and as our
controller work force grows—which it is—in February we will go
back to the air traffic system, and we will go to the air carrier in-
dustry and we will let them take a look at it, then, and give them
new targets for April and June and July. We expect to start a
steady increase starting in February.

Senator Kassesaum. Do you feel that weather could perhaps
causg you to reevaluate or watch this closely at this particular
time?

Mr. Herms. No one ordinarily in the citizenry likes bad weather,
certainly not snow. But from our viewpoint, the last 3 days have
been a real blessing. Specifically, except for a narrow band through
Florida, the entire east coast and east of the Mississippi has been
under a major cloud deck, with rains—3 days of either rains, show-
ers, or snow. This allows us to measure our capability to handle
traffic at specific airports and centers during a bad weather period.

The number of delays is essentially unchanged from what it was
before this period, so from our viewpoint, it confirms all that we
have been doing to be able to take care of bad weather. Frankly, I
feel much more comfortable about it now, and I pariicularly note
this because it did not require putting people on vastly extended
work weeks. We didn’t have to have people go bachk tw 50 to a 55-,
60-hour work week.

The last few days has helped us to confirm that our plan to
handle winter weather is very valid, so therefore I am quite confi-
dent that in February we will have additional capacity, primarily
because of the increased controllers and the fact that we will then
have had all our work force have at least 5 days off on either
Thanksgiving, Christmas, or New Year’s. .
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Senator KassesauM. Senator Packwood also wanted me to ask if
the FAA has determined the optimum operating levels of the var-
ious TRACON’s.

Mr. Herms. Not specifically And the reason is we have three
levels of control for a given location. For example, New York, we
have La Guardia tower capability, J. F. K. tower capability,
Newark tower capability. The next level is the terminal control
area or TRACON. The next 'evel is center. Each of these were hit
by varying degrees of absence, so we have been in the process of
shifting people around and balancing it to make sure that we re-
spond to the major portion of the traffic coverage, so we can tell
you what a specific TRACON can handle. We can go in and take a
look at that, but it’s what that TRACON can hand off to the tower
or receive from the center that is the limiting factor.

Let me put this in a real world perspective. Today we have more
runway capacity at La Guardia, J. F. K, and Newark than we
need. But we cannot get them to the TRACON and the center. Con-
versely, in Atlanta and Washington we have more capacity on the
runway than we have in the center, but in Atlanta we have more
capacity in the center than we have in the tower and the runway.
So we are in the process of balancing these off.

If there is a particular one, yes, we can identify what it is. We
are trying to balance it out in all cases, however.

Senator KasseBaUM. And this is something you'll make public to
the air carriers as soon as you are able to formulate it, I’ll assume?

Mr. Hewms. I suspect the intent of Senator Packwood’s question
isblhow does the carrier know when these thoughts become avail-
able.

First, our process is open to anyone. We have never had any
hesitance on that. Each of the carriers are invited to send their
representatives and meet with us, and we go thrnugh the entire
process with them, so they understand. In fact, each of them are
allowed on a monthly basis to make applications for the next
month, in case we get an increase.

As an example, perhaps we had been able to handle, traditional-
ly, 46 slots an hour at Dallas-Fort Worth. Next month we are going
to be able to handle 48. We tell them in advance. They make their
application, and we go on from there. So they know about it, and
they are quite welcome, any time.

Incidentally, there are two areas in which we do not have con-
trol. The essential service requirements for smaller communities is
a function of CAB. Therefore, before we can make that kind of
judgment, CAB has to assign it. Second, we are not allowed to
make any kind of decision which would eliminate service to an
area. Only the CAB does this.

We meet with the CAB every week, sometimes twice a week, to
make sure that what we’re doing is parallel with their thinking.

Senator KAsseBauM. When slots are opened up, then, is this a
competitive option, then, fcr the airlines? Who determines who is
going to get additional slots as they are o ened? .

Mr. HELms. First come, first served. The list is opened up every
month over again. Whoever asks for it first in the month goes on
the list; he gets it first.

Senator KassesauM. And that’s by the month?
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Mr. HeLms. Yes, ma’am.

Senator KassesauM. There are requests coming in by the month?

Mr. Herms. That'’s right. We couldn’t keep a list ongoing month

after month after month. It would get too confused, because their
schedules change seasonallﬂ. So every month we start new lists.
Whoever asks for it first, if he is on the list first, he gets it.
Senator Kassesaum. This is another question of Senator Pack-
w .
With respect to the air traffic control system, I have no doubt
that there has been considerable burden placed on FAA officials
charged with the responsibility of cutting back operations at air-
ports throughout the country without appearing to be arbitrary or
unfair; however, this is a form of regulation and has financial bear-
ing on a carrier. There is concern that the decisionmaking process
be conducted in the open and with as much information being
available as possible.

Has the FAA given consideration to establishing some sort of
quasi-judicial process whereby decisions on air traffic control flow
plans would be made?

Mr. HeLms. First, there are very few people that are more anti-
regulatory than me, so I do not enjoy participating in any form of
regulation. And I think I will probably wear the biggest glack hat
in town for at least 2 years, but I am interested in the safety of the
system. As regards allocation, we are talking in terms of some
70,000 movements a day through the system, large books which lay
out city by city. To try to do this in a public forum of considering—
I don’t quite know how we would do it.

Therefore, what we have done is told individual carriers, “Come
on in. Bring your scheduling people in. Let us show you what we do
and how. Maybe you have got some suggestions to improve it,” and
anytime there’s a change, we do that.

We find that it is actually much more beneficial, because the in-
dustrial mideast was very hard hit. Some carriers are impacted by
that, whereas carriers on the west coast were essentially un-
touched. We should then make this available to our capabilities in
each of these areas. That's the reason we have the individual carri-
ers—we give them all the access, 24 hours a day. I don’t quite know
how we would do this in an open hearing. I am not cpposed to it. I
just don’t know how we would mechanize it. These very large
books, considering 70,000 air operations a day, of which the air car-
riers operate in the area of, say, 24,000, I don’t know how we would
adjust these and move them around.

My suggestions—and thus far as far as I know they have been
quite willing to come on in on their own—we welcome their sched-
uling people at any time, at any meeting we have.

Senator Kassesaum. Thank you very much, Mr. Helms and the
other members of the panel.

I would like to say again that I think you and the FAA adminis-
trators and the controllers who have been working long and diffi-
cult hours have really done a real service to our air transportation
system in this country through a very critical time.

Mr. HeLms. We appreciate your remarks, Madam Chairman, and
welcome the opportunity to respond to the committee at any time.

[The statement follows:]
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StaTEMENT OF J. LyNN HELMS, ADMINISTRATOR, FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION

Madam Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I welcome the opportunity
to appear before you to describe the FAA’s air traffic control training and testing
program. With me today to assist me in answering your questions are Don Rock,
Director of Personnel and Training, and Ben Demps, Director of the Mike Monroney
Aeronautical Center.

As a result of the loss of about 11,400 controllers due to the PATCO strike, the
FAA has undertaken the tremendous task of rebuilding the Nation’s air traffic con-
trol system. An essential part of this rebuilding is the selection and training of new
recruits to replace controllers who were terminated.

Our examination of the system has indicated that prior to the strike we had too
many controllers. Thus, we do not intend to raise the number of controllers back to
the pre-strike level. Our best estimate is that we need to add 8,000 controllers in the
next 2 to 3 years to get the sysiem back to prestrike capacity.

Some people have questioned whether we can train so many new controllers with-
out cutting corners, without compromising safety. Let me state unequivocally that
we will not cut corners in training new controllers. We will not compromise safety
We will maintain our stringent standards for hiring and training controllers.

Prior to the strike our training program had been operating at a minimal level.
We were, after all, in the midst of a hiring freeze. When it became apparent that we
would have to train thousands of new controllers over the course of 2 to 3 years, we
examined our capabilities at both the FAA Academy in the Mike Monroney Aero-
nautical Center and our field facilities. One way to bolster our training capacity was
to augment our instructor workforce at the Academy with retired controllers and
instructors provided under contract by Oklahoma University. We have taken that
step and we can provide training for students entering the cademy at the rate of
about 500 per month. Increasing this number would not be productive at this time,
because additional trainees could not be absorbed by the field facilities, where the
bulk of the developmental controllers’ training is accomplished.

Field training is performed by working controllers and instructor staffs. We are in
the process of hiring retired controllers to supplement the instructor staffs in field
facilities, and this is an integral part of the Air Traffic Control Revitalization Act of
1981 which we have previously submitted to the Congress. Furthermore, we are bol-
stering the staffing of our facilities with people who havz aviation experience such
as ex-military controllers and furloughed pilots, who, with a minimal amount of
training, will be able to perform non-control functions. This frees more experienced
developmentals to perform higher level control functions and full rformance level
controllers are then freed up to conduct on-the-job training, and classroom and sim-
ulation training.

Now, having established the FAA’s ability to train new controllers, the question
becomes, where do we get 8,000 new recruits to train? As you may be aware, in the
days after the strike, 125,000 people registered to take the competitive civil service
exam for air traffic controllers. When the exam was given, about 50,000 actually
showed up to take it. It is anticipated that about 25,000 of these will pass the test
and become eligible for selection for training. This applicant pool is sufficiently
large to provide us with high quality candidates for at least a year. After that we
may want to re-open the register by giving the exam again or we may find that
there are still enough high-calibre applicants to fill our needs.

At this point, perhaps, it would ge useful for me to say a few words about the
exam these applicants have taken. This fall, we replaced the old exam with a new
battery of tests composed of 3 parts:

1. A multiple controller aptitude test.—Designed to raeasure the skills of appli-
cants within a simulated air traffic control setting;

2 An abstract reasoning section.—Taken from the old test. This measures a
person's ability to deal with relations among sets of figures and letters—a skill re-
quired in the controller job; and

3. An occupational knowledge test.—An 80 item multiple choice test that is “f'ob-
knowledge specific.” It is not a pass/fail test intended to deterinine applicant eligi-
bility, but rather a means of measuring air traffic control knowledge and experi-
ﬁnce. It is used as a basis for granting extra points to those who do pass the test

attery.

We believe that the new aptitude test will improve our ability to screen appli-
cants. It was developed by FAA and the Office of Personnel Management over a
number of years, and we have empirically wcoted it by giving it to trainees who had
passed the old test. It was found that the new test produced signiﬁcantly fewer high
test scores (i.e., scores of 90 and above). Furthermore, those who did score highly on
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the new test had a higher rate of success in completing the air traffic control train-
ing than those who scored iimilarly well on the old test. Thus, we believe thut the
combination of our new baviery of aptitude tests and our increased applicant pool
will allow us to better select candidates who will be able to successfully complete
our training course In fact, we expect that it will increase our training success rate
by 5 to 10 percent.

Having said that, I should explain the widespread reports that the first class to
complete training at the FAA Academy since the strike had a very low pass rate.
Incidentally, the FAA implemented the requirement in 1976 that trainees pass an
exam at the end of Academy instruction before proceeding to field training, in an
effort to screen our unqualified trainees early in the training process. While it is
true that the first en route class, which started on August 11, had a high failure
rate—50 percent failed; 16.7 percent withdrew, and 33 3 percent passed, there have
been other pre-strike classes with higher failure rates, or lower pass rates

I believe there are several reasons for the performance of the first post-strike
class. First, 57 of the 72 had no prior air traffic control experience. Historically, stu-
dents in this category have had a lower pass rate than those with prior military
ATC experience. Second, 24 of, the students were not screened through the competi-
tive OPM register process, but were selected under special non-competitive pro-
grams. Finally, those who did come in through the competitive process had taken
the old aptitude test. While we normally prefer to take applicants who test out in
the high 80's or 90's, in some regions the only applicants left on the registers were
those who had scored in the 70’s With a new register out and with a vastly in-
creased applicant pool formed by candidates who have taken the new test, we expect
to gradually reach and then exceed the normal academy pass rate of 70 percent.

I would also note that, while we, of course, would have preferred a higher pass
rate from the first post-strike classes, the fact is we did not relax our strict stand-
ards and allow unqualified people to progress to field training. We have not lowered
our training standards and we will not do so While we have made a few adjust-
ments 1n uar train'ne program, nothing has been dropped I would like to describe
our training program now, and then explain the few changes we have made.

There are two basic options in which we train controllers at our Academy. En
route and terminal For the trainee 1n the en route option, training at the Academy
includes 2 days of Orientation, Indoctrination, 16 days on the Fundamentals of the
Air Traffic Control System, and 40 days on Non-Radar Air Traffic Control. Trainees
for the terminal option receive an added 15-day course of instruction on Control
Tower Operation after the Fundamentals course. One change we made 1n order to
reduce the workload on field facilities was to move the Indoctrination.'Orientation
phase from the facilities to the Academy. This general background presentation on
how the FAA operates, personnel policies, and the like, can be taught anywhere.

Qur previous training program called for Radar Training at the Academy immed-
ately following Non-Radar Training. Trainees were then sent to field facihities for
further instruction and on-the-job traiming. This meant that all developmental con-
trollers received radar training, whether or not they were assigned to radar facili-
ties In some cases, even among those assigned to radar facilities, Academy radar
training came as much as 2 years prior to the radar qualification traiming in the
field Therefore, we have re sequenced Academy Radar training to vecur just prior
to field radar training As a result, only those who need radar training will receive
it, and it will be provided at a time that will be most meaningful in the training
program.

It is the field training that really teaches a developmental how to control air traf-
fic. This phase of training 1s a mixture of classroom instruction, lab, simulation, and
on-the-job training, and 1t ordinarily takes from 2 to 5 years to become a full per-
formance level controller, depending upon the level of the facility the controller is
assigned to. In an effort to expedite the rebuilding process, FAA has negotiated an
agreement with OPM to reduce time-in-grade requirements for promotions. This
agreement will be 1n effect until 75 percent v. .he workforce reaches full perform-
ance level Under its terms, developmental controllers can progress based on their
qualifications to perform controller duties rather than being forced to wait for a full
year before being able to train in positions at a higher grade level I must empha-
size that no qualification requirements are being eliminated or rcduced. The only
requirements being waived are time-in-grade requirements which are personnel
rules proinuigated by OPM Trainees must still be qualified and certified for the
next grade according to strict FAA rules in order to be eligible for promotion. This
1s expected to accelerate the promotion of developmentals to full performance level
controllers by about 1 year on the average.
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I want to emphasize again, Madam Chairman, that we have not taken nor will we
take any steps to cut corners or place unqualified people into jobs they can’t handle
just to build up our workforce. We have taken a reasoned and prudent course, based
on careful evaluation of our ability to train new controllers without compromising
system safety. We believe that our projections for rebuilding the system are sound 1
can assure you 1 am firmly committed to making sure that the system operates
safely during this interim period and that our cons rollers receive the proper train-
Ing necessary to make them fully capable controllers who will protect the integrity
of the system in the long term. We have a remarkz™le safety record in aviation in
this country, and 1 intend to < e that we maintain it and improve it.

That concludes my prepared statement, Madam Chairman My colleagues and 1
would be pleased to respond to your questions at this time.

[The following information was subsequently received for the
record:]

QuESTIONS OF SENATOR EXON AND THE ANSWERS THERETO

Question. You testified on October 6 that “We expect to be able to enter about
6,000 controllers for training at our Academy within a year By the end of 1982, we
project that nearly 5,000 controllers will have graduated from the Academy " These
figures indicate a projected 83% completion rate. It was rejorted that the first class
to enter the Academy after the August 3 strike had 24 of 72 pass This represents a
completion rate of only 33%. Do you believe your projecied completion rate may
have been overly optimistic?

Answer We do not belhieve that the unusually low completion rate for the first
post-strike class 1s indicative of the average completion rate that we will experience
during the strike recovery period There have been instances of similar low comple-
tion rates for 1solated classes in the past. However, our average completion rate
since 1976 has been much higher. We anticipate that about 4,500 controllers will
graduate from the Academy by the end of 1982. The projection is based on the use
of the new Air Traffic Control screening exam which has been administered to ap-
phcants since October 15, 1981 This new test should prov'de more highly qualified
candidates to the Academy and, as a result, we estimate that the average success
rate which we have experienced since 1976 will improve by 5 to 10%.

Question. You testified on October 6 in reference to a training agreement, which
was approved by OMB, that allows trainees to advance when qualified and oper-
ationally certified. You stated, “This will enable us to achieve greater productivity
from individuals who demonstrate the capability to progress more rapidly through
training and will rebuild our operating capabilities quicker ” If this policy allows
greater productivity and reduced training time, why hasn't this policy been institut-
ed before now? Has this policy had previous controller support? Did the FAA refuse
to support this policy prior to the August 3 strike?

Answer. Since January 1978, FAA has made several proposals to the Office of
Personnel Management to reduce time-in-grade requirements for air traffic control-
lers. Each request was disapproved. These requests were £1lly supported by all zon-
cerned offices in FAA.

Question. Mr Demps, Director of your Academy, said that a third post-strike class
had only a 19% falure rate. He also said that these students were involved in a
shghtly less-demanding branch of air traffic control training Does this mean that
traiming requirements have been reduced and that the students have not completed
Academy tramning?

Answer. The third post-strike class consisted of students who are assigned to Ter-
munal facilities while the first two classes consisted of En Route students Over the
years, the failure rate in Terminal training has been 5%-10% lower than in the En
Route training program Therefore, this lower failure rate is not unusual Training
requirements for both En Route and Terminal classes are the same as they were
before the strike,

Question. Aside from the cost of rebuilding the air traffic control system, what is
the real cost to the economy 1n dollars lost by the airlines, layoff of industry associ-
ated jobs, and lost tax revenues?

Answer. Based upon'the information available to the FAA, it 1s our opinion that
the economic recession has had a significantly greater impact on aviation-related ac-
tivity than the strike and the subsequent constraints on the system, With fewer
fughts than last year, available seat miles flown are at or above prestrike levels in
most major markets. Load factors, on the other hand, ere down from a year ago
Vacation markets such as Florida have more seats being tlown than last year, and =
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are charging highly discounted fares, yet fewer passengers are flying. This can only
be attributed to the state of the economy. )

The demand for aviation products is for the most part a derived demand and not
an end unto itself. Aviation is a factor of production or, alternatively, a means of
achieving some level of consumer satisfaction by making activities such as vacations
possible with short travel times. When the demand for products or leisure time ac-
tivities falls, the demand for aviation will fall. This trend had started as far back as
October 1980, when aviation activity started to decline some 10 months before the
strike. This trend has continued and will not reverse until the overall economic ac-
tivity of this country recovers

Question. Has the radar simulator training been eliminated from the Academy
curriculum? If so, do vou intend to reinstate this training device?

Answer. We plan  continue providing radar simulator training at the Academy.
However, it has bee. resequenced to occur just prior to students entering field radar
training. This resequencing is designed to provide radar skills to students at an ap-
propriate point in their training program rather than 2-3 years ahead of time as
was the case prior to resequencing. It also eliminates the need to provide radar
training to students who are assigned to non-radar facilities.

Question. Are any of the new hirees being trained anywhere other than the Acad-
emy in Oklahoma City? Are any of the training requirements being relaxed for con-
trollers now being hired?

Answer. The normal entry grade level for new controller hires is GS-7. All con-
trollers hired at the GS-7 level attend the Academy training program Academy
training requirements have not been changed.

We have also hired some controllers who, because of their previous experience,
3ualiﬁed at the GS-9 level. Those controllers hired at the GS-9 level were placed

irectly into field facility training programs. These students must successfully com-
plete facility pass/fail training, with the same training and certification require-
ments that apply to GS-7’s who graduate from the Academy.

Question. What 18 the average cost per controller for training until the controller
reaches full performance level?

Answer. Our estimate of an average cost to train an air traffic controller to the
full performance level is $160,000. It should be understood that this cost is incurred
over a 3-4 year period (depending upon the type of facility to which the develop-
ment controller is assigned) and includes the controller’s salary—including the cost
of time spent on productive job-related duties as well as formal training time—
training travel and per diem while in initial resident training at the FAA Academy,
follow-on field facility instruction costs, and “backfill” costs, ie, the indirect costs
associated with hiring and training new recruits to replace those trainees who fail
or withdraw from the program.

Question. The FAA has been accused of manipulating test scores at the academy
in order to improve the completion rate and to validate the estimated rebuilding
timetable. Is there any truth to these charges and are there discrepancies being
found in the grading system?

Answer. The originally reported pass/fail statistics for the air traffic en route stu-
dents that completed the manual training phase on November 13, 1981, were found
to be in error. Following the discovery of the error in the statistics reported, the
Academy was directed to conduct an in-depth review to insure the accuracy of the
previously reported data. The more in-depth review, which was conducted the very
next morning, confirmed the fact that the original statistics were definitely wrong
in that there were 17 failures that were inadvertently left out in the original figures
reported, but moreover, the detailed check discovered additional errors in grading
involvin% seven different students. Specifically, the in-depth review on Friday, No-
vember 20, revealed that seven students, formerly identified as having failed, had
actually passed. In addition, some apparent discrepancies were identified in the
composite grade of another seven students. Following the initial detailed check by
the Academy, a second independent analytical review was called for by the Center
Director. This review was conducted by two research psychologists in the Civil Aero-
medical Institute (CAMD), which is independent of the Academy. This in-depth, in-
tensified review, which consisted of several crosschecks with optical scanner equip-
ment, visual verification, review of the Academy’s regrading of laboratory tapes,
etc., took several days, and it verified that seven of the original group who had been
previously identified by the Academy’s review as failures, had actually passed, thus
confirming the Academy’s initial findings.

In addition, this more intensified review revealed 12 additional scoring errors,
three involving students who had previously been identified as passing that actually
failed and nine other errors that did not affect the students’ pass/fail status.
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As a result of the problems encountered, the Aeronautical Center has initiated an
interim grading system which will include crosschecks, i.e., hand grading cross-
checked with optical scanner grading to preclude the repetition of the same prob-
lem. In addition, the Director, Aeronautical Center, has instructed his staff to devel-
op a completely revised system of grading that must include, but not be limited to,
the use of multiple scanners for crosschecking, hand grading, versus crosschecks
with scanners.

The in-depth investigation into this situation concluded the following:

That there were 19 grade changes for good and sufficient reasons.

The investigation also concluded there was no manipulation of scores with the
intent to increase the number of geople passing.

Question. In a GAO report publisned July 9, 1981, regarding controller staffing
and training, it stated, “. . . Most controllers reach full performance level in 4 to 5
years.” The present staffing shortage, coupled with the greater number of trainees,
certainly means a shortage of instructors. Does this mean that training at the facili-
t{l will take longer? How do you intend to provide the essential training with a
shortage of people? How much longer will it take to train the developmentals?

Answer. We plan to supplement our presently available field training staffs by
contracting for the services of approximately 180 retired controllers. These contract
instructors will enable us to provide all required training on a timely basis at our
field facilities. As a result of this initiative, we anticipate no unusual delays in
training or in the subsequent position check-out and certification activities for our

development controllers.

Senator Kasseaum. Thank you. )

It's a pleasure to welcome you here, Mr. John Edwards, vice
president of air traffic, Professional Association of Aeronautical
Center Employees, accompanied by Paula Voyles, special adviser

and chief legal counsel.
I also would like to state that I would like to enter in the record

the testimony of Earl B. Hobbs, Jr.
[The statement follows:]

Statement oF Eare B. HoBss, JR.

My name is Earl B. Hobbs, Jr., I have been employed by the Federal Aviation
Administration as an Air Traffic Control Specialist for more than ten years, and 1
have completed three years as an instructor in the Air Traffic Branch of the FAA
Academy. | am privileged to serve my fellow academy employees as the Academy
VlicePresident for PAACE, the Professional Association of Aeronautical Center Em-
ployees.

Allow me to publicly add my name to the growing ranks of individuals and orga-
nizations that support the goals and objectives of the Professional Air Traffic Con-
trollers Association. Make no mistake. There are thousands of honorable and able
ex-employees filling the unemployment lines when they would willingly be of serv-
ice to the air traffic system and their nation. The controllers that did strike the
FAA did so only with the most noble motives—concern for their families, franter-
nity, and loyalty to a worthy cause. The true spirit of American Unionism I8 free in
men such as these.

On more than one occassion, I have air traffic instructors at the academy tell me
that were it not for their present position, they too would have been among those
fired by President Reagan.

It goes without doubt that the might of the law was on the side of the President.
It is further without doubt that in breaking the law the strikers were liable to the
full extent of the law. But, this nation was, in part, founded on the concept of rea-
sonable redress of grievance. Collective bargaining is the right all labor organiza-
tions must use to win justice for the workers. In using the strike, PATCO was re-
sorting to the last and final tool which allows redress and Jjustice.

I have served on a team which has tried to bargain in good faith with the FAA. It
is my belief that it is not the intent of FAA management to sit with a union panel
and bargain in good faith. I have seen at first hand the delaying tactics, and the
issues management will use to avoid negotiation and substance. It 13 not difficult for
me to understand the position of the PATCO negotiators when they realized the
FAA had no intent to reach accord. It must be remembered that any federal em-
ployee union is limited by law and can therefore only come to the bargaining table

as “collective beggars”.




E

Q

RIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

21

The Union (PATCO) was wrong. President Reagan was wrong It is time reason
and justice should prevail, and that these good men be put to work.

There is a large and continuing turnover in the air traffic instructor staff at the
FAA academy. From time to time, I will receive requests from field personnel con-
cerning working conditions and positions at the academy. It is my policy to discour-
age those who wish to apply for positions as instructors. There are numerous rea-
sons I do not recommend the academy, and among these are poor supervision and
management, loss of pay, family disruption, moving expense compensation, loss of
hidding points. I would like to take an opportunity to discuss each of these points in

turn.

The FAA has long offered correspondence courses which are supposedly designed
to help an applicant desiring advancement and career progression. One of the
things that made an indelible impression on me, was that the FAA insists on “man-
agement by objective”. I have understood this to mean that employees and supervi-
sors should work together to attain goals, and that the job of management is to help
employees through incentive, reward, constructive discipline and encouragement.
Whle I have had some very find managers and supervisors at field facilities, I can
state absolutely that I have never seen any of the desirable management tools used
at the academy, except as a gross parady—a travesty, if you will.

Allow me to cite an example of this poor management technique During each
phase of training for each air traffic class, a “lead” instructor is assigned This in-
structor is responsible for the direct supervision of the students in the class, the
scheduling of laboratories, tests, and nstructor assignments, and counseling activi-
ties Obviously, this is a position which requires some skill and judgement Individ-
uals selected as lead instructors are given preferential bidding points when jobs as
unit chiefs are opened Certainly 1t 1s desirable to have responsible people as leads—
1t 1s desirable to have responsible pedple as unit chief But, FAA management stead-
fastly refuses to pubhsh any criteria or standard under which lead instructors are
selected. It 1s impossible for any instructor to expressly work toward the position,
because he has no standard to work from. I change that it is the policy of academy
management to use the lead instructor system as a “reward” system for perceived
“good 1nstructors”—and that in turn, truly qualified individuals who are not so pop-
ular are denied career progression opportunity I also charge that the lead systemn is
not uniformly admumstered throughout the various air traffic sections—and is
therefore uequal on its face.

Upper level academy management has from time to time tried to usurp the re-
sponsibihty of the mediate or “first line” supervisor, and 1 will cite an example In-
structors are required to have mastery of the course material in which they in-
struct. They are, additionally, required to meet a standard developed by the acade-
my 1n the performance of those instructional duties The first line supervisor is re-
sponstble for the performance evaluation of the instructor It has been proposed by
management to remove the responsibility for this evaluation from the supervisor,
and delegate this authority to an office manned by “educationa) specialists” who
would make one cursory examination of the instructor per year, or at best each 6
months. The effect would be to place the career of the instructor in the hands of a
disinterested party, who has no knowledge of the multifaceted capability of the in-
structor.

It is my opinion that without the strong objection of the PAACE, and other inter-
ested parties, this propoal would have been adopted

I would like to cite one more example.

During the time the PAACE was in contract negotiations with the Aeronautical
Center management, a proposal was made by the union to this effect; that, on the
death or physical incapacitation of an instructor, the FAA would assume the ex-
pense of moving the instructor and his family back to his previous home or duty
station—or pay equivalent moving expense if the employee desired to move o an-
other location. The rationale for this proposal was simple. Instructors know when
they move to the academy that they are only here on temporary assignments, and
that at some time in the future they will be required to move There is tremendous
expense in accepting temporary assignment. It 15 not unreasonable for the Govern-

ment to accept the expense for an employee on death or incapacity. When the
matter was presented at the negotiation table, the response by management was
almost unbelievable. The FAA's chief negotiator's word still ring in my mind. “The
FAA cannot consider this proposal, as it is an infringement on management’s
rights. The agency has no responsibility to an employee who finds himself in such
circumstance—it is the responsibility of the employee to make adequate provision
for himself and his family.” I tell you I was staggered to think that so little concern
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could be expressed by a management official, when the Government pretends such
concern for welfare c%eawrs each year.

What I am talking about is respect. I do not believe that academy management
has the intent to treat the air traffic instructor staff with the respect or basic
human consideration they deserve. There is no cooperative spirit of accommoda-
tion—no feeling that “we” are working toward a common goal. I do believe that
upper level management at the academy looks on the instructors staff as an adver-
sary force to be overcome and conquered It can be little wonder that instructors
look with a jaundiced eye at their supervision, when there is never any encourage-
ment from management.

I do not know of any air traffic instructor who is starving to death. Salaries range
from the GS-11 range to the GS-13 range. It is difficult, however, for enroute and
terminal instructors to understand how their counterparts Aigu.fbigl‘d facilities can be
recommended for salary and benefit increases, whentacadémy management has re-
fused to request the same increases for them. When FAA Administrator Lynn
Helms issued GENOT 1/207, he could not have insulted and humiliated air traffic
instructors more if he had personally slapped them in the face. Instructors have
been told that they are the backbone of the agency, and that they are the foce that
will rebuild the agency after the strike. With FLSA regulations keeping instructors
from receiving true time-and-a-half, and double-dippers re-hiring into the agency for
much greater pay, and leave curtailed, and limited career potential increasingly evi-
dent, how can the instructor force be expected to maintain morale?

Consider the purchase of housing. If a field employee accepts a move to the acade-
my, he must sell his old house, move, and purchase a new house. The agency will
pay a portion of the expenses involved, but it is never possible to recover the real
costs associated with a move. Children’s lives and schooling is disrupted Family
living and social activities are curtailed.

Consider more closely the costs of selling and buying a home. Across the United
States, the real estate market is glutted with houses. Interest rates are high, and
show no real tendency to come down. In the Oklahoma City area, the housing
market is strong due to the oil “boom” being experienced in the area. If the instruc-
tor is able to find a buyer for his old home, and if mortgage money can be arranged,
he may be able to find housing in Oklahoma City, at a higher cost and a higher
mortgage rate than his previous home. And, add to that the limited help he will
receive from the FAA in covering his expenses—sums which today are almost
laughable in light of the attitudes taken by private industry.

It is time to make some concrete proposals that will aid the FAA in the recovery
of the air traffic system. I believe the following actions should be taken to give the
academy the strength and vitality to aid that recovery.

1. Allow those instructors who have demonstrated ability and desire to do so,
remain at the academy as instructors in their series and grade with full potential
for promotion and reward.

2. End this ridiculous farce of hiring unskilled and unqualified retirees to fill van-
cancies within the academy. This would slow the recovery process, but would insure
there are qualified instructors on the job.

3. Authorize and pay full time-and-a-half overtime, regardless the pay ceilings
currently allowable.

4. Grant all instructors supervisory status within the agency, at the highest first
line supervisory grade applicable within the individual option.

5. Insure that instructors are granted equal career opportunity, while at the acad-
emy, and on return to the field. Abolish the imposed lead instructor system, and
rotate instructors through the positions to develop career potential.

6. Insure that the spirit of management by objective and goal is attained. Make
the employees feel they are a part of a team, and not slaves to be exploited for the
benefit of the managers.

7. Deal with employ»e labor organizations in a way that will reflect credit on the
agency. Treat employet 3 with compassion and respect.

1t is my opinion that unless something is done to arrest the detericrating situa-
tion at the academy before long, the efficiency of the academy will be so affected
that the quantity and quality of students will not be able to meet the needs of the
recovery program.

Senator KassesauMm. Mr. Edwards?

Mr. EpwaRrps. Ms. Voyles will present our testimony, and then
we will be available for questions.

oo
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STATEMENT OF JOHN EDWARDS, VICE PRESIDENT, AIR TRAFFIC,
PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION OF AERONAUTICAL CENTER EM-
PLOYEES, ACCOMPANIED BY PAULA VOYLES, SPECIAL ADVIS-
ER AND CHIEF LEGAL COUNSEL

Ms. Voyres. Madam Chairman, we appreciate this opportunity to
speak for the academy employees. We hope this summary testimo-
ny will shed some light on the current investigation as well as
show that academy instructors are among the most dedicated of
Government employees, and if we accomplish nothing else today,
we hope to leave you with a better perspective of that.

Present economic conditions dictate that by far the majority of
individuals accepting an academy assignment must assume a much
larger home mortgage payment and often encounter long delays in
the sale of their old residence. There is more to instructor morale
than just simply this legislation that was spoken of.

In addition, it is not uncommon for the air traffic controllers to
voluntarily downgrade when leaving the field for an academy in-
structor assignment. The actual downgrade may not cost them
money, but the loss of night differential premium and holiday pay,
et cetera, does cost them money. It is felt that straight day hours
with weekends off and time to spend with their families offsets this
loss in pay. That’s one of the benefits gained by coming to the acad-
emy. That’s one of the things that does give them something to
look forward to as a benefit that they didn’t have when they were
rotating shifts.

Coming to the academy as a rule guarantees that they are going
to work 8 to 5. The instructing air traffic controller anticipates pro-
motion opportunity back to the geographical area they left and so
feel they can afford to lose money on a short-term basis in order to
gain career progression opportunities. It is not at all unusual for
academy instructors to spend many hours of their personal time in
preparation to teach a class. In all options at the academy, technol-
ogy advances rapidly. And these people pride themselves on their
ability to maintain technical currency.

The academy just naturally attracts field personnel that are
hard-working, ambitious, and career progression oriented. These
men and women are selected for academy positions because they
have the technical knowledge necessary to effectively train others
in a one-of-akind occupation. In order to play a part in the
Agency’s training mission, a new instructor must successfully com-
plete academy classes dealing with professionalism, presentation
technique, and human relations—before they ever enter the class-
rooms themselves. In effect, they take on a whole new occupation
for which they have sacrificed much, only to discover that they are
to be treated with total disrespect by the Agency, particularly in
this crisis.

Unfortunately, you can actually see—and I have seen this over
several years—you can actually see their enthusiasm diminishing
after the first few months at the academy. This is more the fault of
the Agency and the system than the actual academy structure. Un-
fortunately, there is no utopian solution we can offer to that. But
the real slap in the face did come with the recent legislation in the
proposal to increase benefits and provid. Jremium pay for air traf-
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fic and airway facilities field personnel. This same legislation spe-
cifically excludes FAA Academy personnel, and it does give some
additional premium pay to air traffic controllers who were still in
the field to conduct on-the-job field training. The academy instruc-
tors must now put forth their best effort to rebuild the air traffic
control system, and must do so without recognition in any form.

One of the incentives that brought them to the academy was reg-
ular hours, and now they have been put back into a posture of shift
work, but without any of the newly legislated benefits they could
be receiving in the field. As these men and women give more and
more of themselves in an effort { accomplish the Agency mission,
morale continues to erode.

The academy requires personal motivation and enthusiasm as a
critical job element, as you discussed a little earlier. The committee
mentioned by Mr. Demps would have to include PAACE repre-
sentatives. Our existing agreement requires specific committee
meetings at any time that the academy is even considering changes
affecting instructor performance standards. Public Law 95-454 re-
quires that PAACE at least be consulted on changes affecting
working conditions. PAACE has no knowledge of a functioning
ccl)mmittee actively evaluating the effectiveness of training materi-
al.

Until the air traffic recovery program was activated, many in-
structors bootlegged study materials to their students. Instructors
who provided their students with study aids for self-help outside
the classroom felt such materials got many students through the
course that would otherwise have failed. Since the air traffic recov-
ery program began, instructors have collectively ceased the prac-
tice of giving any student extra materials. They could be accused of
malicious compliance, I suppose, but we felt this decision was the
result of anticipated high visibility and a determination not to be
found in violation of any policy when problems in the recovery pro-
gram did occur. It is entirely possible that this action or lack of it
had direct bearing on the high failure rate. In other words, they
have worked so hard in the past to make sure this system
worked—I am sure we are going to see that occur in many areas,
not just the academy.

A number of things have affected morale. Number one, the air
traffic instructor’s, counterpart in the field is receiving praise and
monetary reward for staying on the job during the recent PATCO
strike. PAACE is, or was—I'm not sure how we should look at it—a
PATCO affiliate, and was in contract negotiations when PATCO
walked. The instructors were therefore in an ideal position to walk
out in support of PATCO. And, as we stated before, these people
are among some of the most dedicated, and they deserve some rec-
ognition.

Two, they are granting students who are newly hired by the
Agency into developmental positions their rights over and above—
and even at the expense of—fully qualified professional employees.

Actually, the academy is steadily evclving into a screening orga-
nization instead of the professional training institution it was de-
signed to be. The academy and the academy instructor must be
guaranteed more authority and latitude in dealing with the stu-
dent personnel problem. If the air traffic recovery program is to
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succeed, the management philosophy also has to change from an

emphasis on screening to one on training. Instead of rewarding in-
structors for showing initiative in the classroom and teaching to
the best of their ability, they are chastized and threatened with
re¥nman‘ ds or even worse in some cases.

If screening students is to be prime directive of the FAA Acade-
my and training continues to take a backseat, then surely the air
traffic recovery program will not accomplish its goal. Changes must
be made to improve all FAA Academy instructor morale. Improve-
ments to the 3-R program have been drafted. That’s where they
rotate back at 8, 2, and 2. Presently, it’s 2, 2, and 2. One change
would be the 3-year reversal. Approval of this draft would help
reduce the large turnover in staffing and provide more continuity
in the training program.

This change alone will not be sufficient to entice air traffic con-
trollers, airway facility specialists, pilots and flight inspectors, et
cetera, to remain at the academy or make the necessary sacrifices
to come to the academy.

The academy instructors have demonstrated a genuine desire to
support the Agency and to rebuild the air traffic system. The in-
structor work force and the FAA Academy must have legislative
support and morale boosting recognition to enable them to be a
genuinely effective team, and I think the word “team” is most im-
portant, that will bring the system back to its peak capacity.

Attracting future academy applicants is already a very real prob-
lem, and it’s going to reach the critical stage quickly. After all,
who's out there in the field to replace an air traffic instructor? The
time to recognize the value of academy personnel is now. You have
training resources that are being wasted. You have multitalented
men and women who are.fully qualified to rebuild our air traffic
system. Take down some of the%lockades and let them put their
talents to effective use. Instigate changes to the merit promotion
plan that give credit for time spent at the academy. In other words,
don’t leave them at the mercy of the individual regions who cur-
rently establish the bid points. Make sure they get the points they
need and the points that will enable them to make progress toward
making additional contributions to the Agency. . =~ .. . . -

They came here for career progression, and they really need
these aids. It's not what it used to be. The only way this can be
accomplished is through changes in the merit promotion plan.

We recommend the academy be included in the recent legisla-
tion, particularlﬁ in the areas of premium night differential and a
true time-and-a-half for all hours over 40, regardless of tLe existin
ceilings on allowable yearly earnings. After all, they’re not control-
ling live traffic, but they’re putting in the a ditional hours.
They're working on rotating shifts, and I really don’t think true
time-and-a-half for their time spent is asking a whole lot.

Expedite approval of changes to the 3-R program. Grant the in-
structors more latitude and authority in the classroom by conve.t-
ing them to some type of supervisory position or at least allow the
credit in the merit promotion plan to reflect that so much of the
experience in the classroom is of a supervisorK nature and is of a
guidance nature. They need something throuﬁ the MPP that will
give them the points that the region actually takes away from
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them, by virtue of the fact that they’ve spent time at the Academy
and don’t have field recency/currency to get those points. It’s more
difficult.

Actively communicate Agency support and recognition. This item
is particularly important in view of the recent scandal encompass-
ing almost every Oklahoma county commissioner. This unforfunate
event has created public distrust of Government and Government
employees in general. Add this to the PATCO strike and the recent
grading investigation, and _ ~u can surely see the need for support
and recognition, at least from within the Agency.

Senator KasseBaum. Thank you very much.

Ms. Vovies. Thank you for the opportunity. Mr. Edwards or I
will be happy to answer any questions that we could.

Senator KasseBaumMm. I'd like to go back to a statement you made
comparing the emphasis giving to screening versus training. It
would seem to me that if there’s going to be a really effective pro-
gram, it has to combine both.

Ms. Vovies. There should be screening before they ever arrive at
the academy. We don’t really s2e a problem with a continuation of
the screening process. As a matter of fact, if we have 50 percent of
our students fail, because in that first portion we see that they’re
not going to make it, then for heaven’s sake, be kind to them. Hey,
they can get a good job, but we don’t want them up there control-
ling traffic. How are we ever going to rebuild the recovery program
or rebuild the system through the recovery program, if we're wash-
ing out 50 percent of them?

nator KassesauM. I didn't get that from the testimony here
this morning; did you? I think there is a belief that there needs to
be an adequate screening process, so that there isn’t going to be
really wasted effort on the part of those who might hope to be con-
grollers, and yet before they get too far along, they find they can’t
o it.

Ms. Vovizes. Right. That should be done to the best of their abili-
ty, before they reach the academy. Now when you actually put
them in these situations, different people react differently. They
have labs that are set up like they would be in a live traffic situa-
tion in the field. They actually have to begin to commit to memory
many things. They have to be able to handle many situations at
once. And when it comes time to commit all this to memory, and so
forth, and be able to handle all of these, some of them do not do
that well, and they wash out.

But there are many students who, if the instructor could give
them personal guidance, say, “Look at Charlie over here, and if
you had taken this particular area and learned it well, you’d be
able to get through the rest of this course easily. This is where
you’re lagging.”

And they cannot do that any ionger. Everything is strictly struc-
tured. They must not deviate from the lesson plan. If they do go
back over areas where there are questions, with the students, then
they must involve the entire classroom for whatever length of time
it takes to bring that one individual back to speed. In other words,
they cannot take any personal interest in a particular student, be-
cause they can't have that student filing a grievance, because they
believe in equal learning opportunity.
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Senator Kassepaum. I think that it’s obviously important to have
an emphasis on good training, it would seem to me. I think that is
what concerns us all. Obviously, there are times when there has to
be, I would think, a personal interest in working with students, as
in any classroom.

Ms. Vovies. That cannot exist.

Senator KassepauM. On the other hand, just how much special-
ized training there should be, in order to get someone along, I
think has to be a question, when we have, obviously, a large
number of applicants, and we should be concentrating assistance
on those who are best qualified to do the work and move through
the system.

Ms. VoyLes. Well, an instructor that would be willing to remain
in the classroom a couple of minutes after a class, when a student
has some extra questions, cannot do so. You cannot take that per-
sonal interest in that student. If he can’t get it in the classroom, he
cannot get it. |

Mr. Epwarps. I was going to say on this same subject, I think
more of what we were alluding to was, the individual attention.
Say a student were to come to you and ask, “Is there something
else I can study? Is there something else you could suggest that I
could get over this particular phase or hump in my program right
here?” We are not permitted to give even a separate sheet of paper
with anything written on it to any individual student. The reason-
ing behind this is a paranoia within the manegement at the acade-
my that students will file grievances or file discrimination com-
plaints, because “I failed, because this individual had more of an
opportunity than I did.” And this paranoia has been stated to me
personally and others that I know of.

Senator KasseBaUM. It could be paranoia, but it also probably
really rests on some reality. I can easily see where some student
would say, “Well, I didn’t get this same type of attention. And if I
had it, I could have done the same thing.”

hMls. VoviLes. Again, we have the problem of where do you draw
the line.

___ Senator KassesauM. That’s right. And I do think there has to be

some set of standards there that all the students would have to
meet. It just seems to me that would be the best training proce-
dure. Who encourages the students to appeal when they have
failed? And has this not grown considerably, these appeals, which
have caused them a %reat deal of frustration with the training and
how best to handle it?

Ms. Vovies. The student actually belongs to a region that’s sent
him or her to the academy to be trained. So any appeals process
belongs within the region where they’re employed.

Senator KasseBauM. They're encouraged to appeal?

Ms. VoyvLes. What do they have to lose? One thing I was not
aware of until recently is, that if a student does appeal and they go
back and they pull his training records and theiy ind an error that
will raise his grade, they count those points. If they find an error
that would lower his grade, they can’t count those. Why not? He
has nothing to lose. :

Senator EBAUM. I’m sure that’s true, but again, I wonder if
that’s really helping the training process.
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Ms. Vovies. That’s partially what we had in mind. They are en-
couraged somewhere, and I don’t know where it is done, but stu-
dent rights have become paramount to any rights of the employee.
I think we mention in our written testimony which was submitted
about instructors who have had problems when they've stopped at
a table at a club in the Oklahoma City area, and somebody said,
“Oh, Hi, Charlie.” He talked to that table of students, just being

lite, and then moved on his way. And in more than one case, it

as come about where an instructor has been severely criticized for
fraternizing with students. So even in his own personal life in the
city area, he encounters problems. And we seem to make the
instructor’s life miserable, when they are a fully qualified profes-
sional individual who has put in much time, energy and resource.
We tend to treat this new hiree, who is a developmental, far better.

I don’t know the answer, but it is a contributing factor to the
lower morale.

Senator KasseBauM. Is this something that has been gathering
someomomentum over a period of time or just in the last couple of
years?

Ms. Vovies. It is not a new problem.

Senator KassesauMm. Did any of the instructors go out on strike?

Ms. Voyres. No. As a matter of fact, everyone got together and
agreed that we want to stay and support the agency in this particu-
lar—-you see, they are very closely tied to PATCO. They leave
PATCO in the field and come to the academy. They are not repre-
sented by PATCO, but when they return to the field, they will be
again. And they are strong PATCO supporters. They still are in
contact in the F'TS for many job-related reasons, over the telephone
;a_n%g these individuals. They're very awave of what goes on in the

ield.

It was a personal crisis for them when PATCO walked out, and
they hear all the news reports about how the agency is planning to
rebuild the system through the academy. Now if they had chosen
to walk out at that point, how would the agency rebuild the
system? What better way to insure that the agency must hire their
brothers back? Somewhere along the line, someone failed to recog-
nize the supreme sacrifices that these people at the academy actu-
ally made, emotionally and in many other ways and their sincere
desire to help build this program. They don’t get one verbal pat on
the back.

Senator KAsseBAUM. You mentioned that the disrespect by the
agency was a contributing factor to the low morale of the instruc-
tors. What disrespect by the authority? What specifically?

Ms. VoviEes. One very good example is the recent legislation that
specifically excluded academy employees.

Senator KasseBauM. But Mr. Helms spelled that out very care-

fully.

Nrs. Vovres. He gave us his reason, based on a live traffic situa-
tion. Why are these people who stayed on the job in the field—as
you know, PATCO anticipated 15 percent would stay on the job be-
cause they were too close to retirement to risk it. Whatever their
reasons for staying on the job, why are they more important than
those people at the academy? I think even had these people in
Oklahoma City been given any verbal recognition by the agency at
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all, this legislation thing would not have upset them so greatly. It
still would have upset them.

Senator KassesAuM. But it does seem to me at this particular
point that there is quite a distinction between those who are work-
ing in the control towers and have stayed on, certainly with, I
think, far more emotional stress, than the instructors at the acade-
my, because they have had to cross picket lines. They've seen
friends whom they’ve worked beside choose to leave, and that’s an
extremely difficult thing to deal with. I'm sure they’re much closer
to it than the instructors, plus the strain on their time has been
greater. It’s just a very different working relationship, and I would
think the instructors themselves would recognize this, and I don’t
know that they would want to rotate right now, as a matter of fact,
and go back into the tower.

Mr. Epwarps. Let me address that, Madam Chairman. We have
a number of controllers who would love to go back to the field. Mr.
Helms states that we have a contract, referring to the 3-R order.
What he failed to say was that they have chosen to waive and
negate this contract and have imposed mandatorﬁ 9-month exten-
sions. The way that they are doing this or what they’re quoting as
their ability to waive, when they get this contract, we interpret as
completely illegal, based on the wording in that order.

However, this has not come up to the point yet where anyone
has been utilized or held back because of that order.

He also mentions that people who stayed with us and then fol-
lowed up and worked with live traffic were not included in that
package. These people, some of them were out there just prior to,
and only because of their contract that they had signed to come on
board, are they here at the academy, and now they are being sti-
fled from returning to the field, hecause they are needed here. The
FAA recognizes that without the academy, the entire system will
come to a screeching halt.

Ms. Voyvres. Let me make one quick point if I may, Madam
Chairman. You mentioned that they probably would not want to go
back to the field. As I mentioned earlier, many of the air traffic
instructors had to downgrade to come to the academy. They could
return to the field at a higher grade, and they could have the pre-
mium pay, the night differential pay, the holidays and the over-
time, and all these little benefits in the new legislative package
and be far better off moneywise. They could make considerably
more money.

And when you talk about the fact that they’re not controlling
live traffic and so forth, I really don’t feel that for a group that has

itched in like they have, true time-and-a-half for all the overtime

ours they’re working and some premium night differential pay is
asking too much—they were not working nights before. As I said,
that’s one of the reasons they came to the academy, so they could
have a normal family life for awhile, anyway. And now they are
working rotating shifts, and they are working far more than 40
hours a week, not all of them, but many of them are.

Senator Kassesaum. We both agree, it's very different working
conditions, particularly now with the strains that are on those in
the tower, and I just think that does have to be recognized. And it
does seem to me that perhaps there will be the opportunity for the
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FAA to visit with the instructors about the rotating program and,
as a matter of fact, give those who feel that they do want to go
back to the field, the option to return, because I would guess that
there are quite a few in the field now, who would be glad to rotate
and go to the academy.

I think as there is an evaluation of that procedure at this point,
that it would be worth some conversation and dialog, which evi-
dently hasn’t taken place between the two, an analysis of what
would be one, best for the system and two, better working condi-
tions all the way around.

But I can certainly understand and be supportive of the FAA’s
decision and the Department of Transportation on the pay pack-
age, that there is a different working atmosphere, obviously, be-
tween the work in the tower right now and that at the academy.

Ms. VoyLes. Maybe we should have requested that they revise
the pay package in the legislation—where it makes it a Federal
crime for anyone to kill an air traffic controller. Maybe what we
should have asked for, in the way of recognition, was to make it a
Federal crime to kill an academy instructor.

They really felt that they were under a great deal of pressure at
the time when PATCO walked out, because they were well aware
that they were the ones the agency was depending on to recon-
struct the air traffic system.

Senator KasseBauM. How many instructors are there?

Ms. VovLes. In air traffic, or altogether?

Senator KAssesauM. Altogether. How many are members of your
organization?

Ms. VovLEs. Between 500 and 600.

Senator KasseBauM. Is that the entire instructing staff at the
academy?

Ms. Vovies. That is all nonsupervisory employees within the
academy itself. The academy is, of course, a division of the Aero-
nautical Center.

Senator KassepauMm. Aside from the question of pay—and that
seems to be one of the major causes of the difference right now—
what do you think the major difficulty is in the relationship be-
tween the instructors and the agency?

Ms. Vovies. A lack of appreciation.

Sanator Kassesaum. I said “disrespect.” And you said an exam-
ple was the pay.

Ms. VovLs. A lack of appreciation, a iack of any visibile sign
that the agency appreciates the efforts they’ve gone to. They read
in the intercoms, the newsletters and such—they’re always print-
ing letters, where various private agencies as well as Government
agencies have written these letters, commending the individuals
who remained on the job in the field, blah-blah-blah-blah. They
never see or hear anything that ccmmends them for what they are
attempting to do to rebuild the system.

Senator KasceBaum. Had there been a pay differential in the
past between the instructors and those in the field?

Ms. Vovies. Just simply the night differential and the holiday
pay. Instructors did not have to work those hours in order to gain
p%t;mal night differentials or holiday pay. They had 5-day-a-week
jobs.
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The only other difference is—I wish I had a percentage for you,
and I do not—but several of the air traffic option instructors were
14’s in the field. They voluntarildy down%x;ged to a 13 to be an in-
structor at the academy. They do this use they hope to gain
career progression. They felt it was worth it to downgrade .and
come to the academy and spend this time. And they are normally
very ambitious, career-oriented individuals. And management, I
think, would do well to appreciate the talent they have.

Senator KaAssesauM. There’s not an appeal process by which
they can request to go back to the field?

Mr. Epwarps. No, that has been stifled by the word put out by
the academy that you are on a mandatory 9-month extension—6
months if it involves a promotion.

And there is even some wording being put out on these promo-
tion papers on the bottom, that we may refuse to release this indi-
vidual if a job tender is offered.

Senator KassepauM. Is this just a recent decision?

Mr. Epwarbs. Yes, since the August walkout.

Senator KasseBauM. After they leave the academy, do most of
those who have been trained as teachers there become supervisors
in the system, in the towers? They don’t progress on to supervisory
capacity in the tower?

. VoyLes. The progression used to be very evident in the acad-
emy. It is not what it used to be by any means. Many of the in-
structors do not gain any real career progression by coming to the
academy.

Senator KasseBauM. I thought you just said that was really one
reason they came.

Ms. Voyres. Many do. But the progression—the availability is
just not there that needs to be there.

Mr. Epwarps. This is again due to the facility closings or part-
timings of both the flight service en route and terminal options,
the consolidation cutback of personnel. The availability of slots to
get into have become very limited, and these are being fill~d pri-
marily now by field personnel because of the immediate need for
this type of personnel in the field, and you cannot get an individual
for 9 months and you have immediate need. That is obvious, where
you're going to make your choice, from the person that is available.

Senator KassepauM. I would think that there would be supervi-
sory positions certainly that will be opening up. As was said, the
retirement level is soon going to be reached by many who are in
that position right now. So, I would think that would not be a
future problem certainly at this point.

Ms. VoyLes. For those who remained on the job in the field I am
sure they’ll be very well in line to move into those positions, too.
You cannot forget those individuals.

Senator Kassesaum. That’s true.

Mr. EpwARDS. As it was stated earlier, a lot of this hinged on the
merit promation plan which has recently, in past months, been re-
written and does not allow for the same quality or level of credit to
ac?demy instructors that has been given to those working in the
field.

You do gain some diversity points. But in a critical area, it only
goes back for 5 years. And the new contract going on for 3 years,
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you’re now down to 2 years of field experience, whereas your coun-
terpart in the field has 5 years.

And if the requirements are 3 years of field experience, you
cannot hope to attain even those points to get on the panel, to hope
to get the job.

nator Kassesaum. I gather, from what you said, that your con-
cern is, as obviously it would be, the moralc of the teachers at the
academy, not necessarily so much for the training itself of the air
traffic controllers.

Ms. VovLes. 1 hope that is not the impression we left. Of course
we are concerned with the morale of the employees. That is our re-
sponsibility.

However, what we see are people who really care about the prod-
uct that they produce out of the classroom. And we are sincerely
concerned about the quality of training that they are able to give
these individuals.

Senator KAsseBAUM. It seems to me that there’s the potential for
not a very productive situation, because ycu have instructors who
obviously are now feeling that they are being left out, and this an-
tagonism is going to be reflected in their teaching.

Ms. VovLes. I think they are professional enough that the an-
tagonism won't be reflected in the teaching. The problem there is
that the antagonism could be a part of why they made the decision
not to bootleg training material. It is against academy policy. They
gave historically done it in the past because they cared about stu-

ents.

Now, when they’re going to be in the limelight, this air traffic
recovery program may have problems. And they don’t want to be
the ones to blame if it is doesn’t go.

“Besides that, nobody even cares if we're doing a good job. So,
why should we bother?” I'm sure some of that is thrown in there,
too. But I don’t think you’ll ever find any more caring group of in-
dividuals when it comes to putting forth a quality product as far as
the student that they train. They put a lot into it.

Mr. Epwarps. I'd like to say one other thing here. I believe it
was Mr. Demps who said that there is an avenue for this bootleg-
ging-of-materials type of situation. He called that the standardiza-
tion committee.

I would like to say that I know of at least one option in the air
traffic that this committee has not met in over a year.

Senator KasseBaum. The standardization committee?

Mr. Epwarps. Yes, which goes well befyond August.

So, initiated as a viable alternative, if it was indeed, and were to
perform as setup, it could very well be. However, this is still not
going to provide the individual attention on the spur-of-the-moment
situation. This is what this individual needs to grasp this situation
that I am confronting him with now in the classroom.

You can’t take that and go present that to a committee and say,
“Well, 3 months, 4 months, 5 months, 6 months down the road, this
is going to help somebody.” That’s fine. But what do you do for the
individual that’s in the classroom at this time and will be gone
long before the committee ever meets.

Senator KassesauM. Do the instructors have means of meeting
together with Mr. Demps or with the agency people here to discuss,
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say, the standardization—the work of the standardization commit-
tee, your concerns about it, the question of morale?

Ms. VoyLes. Many opportunties are provided.

Senator Kassesaum. So there is a good avenue of opportunity.

Ms. Vovwes. I don’t know how good the avenue is, but many op-
portunities are provided on both sides.

Senator Kassesaum. Thank you very much. I really appreciate
your being here and helping get some understanding of this for the

record.
Ms. Vovies. Thank you for the opportunity.
[The statement follows:]

STATEMENT oF JoOHN EpwaRDs, VICE PRESIDENT, AR TRAFFIC, PROFESSIONAL
ASSOCIATION oF AERONAUTICAL CENTER EMPLOYEES

The problems that plague the FAA Academy instructor workforce are complex,

inning prior to their arrival at the Academy.

e majority of instructors agree to come to the FAA Academy for career prog}':'es-
sion. They uproot their families; disrupting their social lives and abandoning their
community involvement. The instructor and his/her family endure the mental an-
g:ish of selling and buying a home, sometimes bearing the financial burden of two

use payments before they are reestablished in Oklahoma City. Many of them dis-
cover too late that the high interest rate is going to double or trréggle the amount
they have been paying on a house payment, that they may be fo to settle for a
much smaller house they previously occupied, or maibe even both. (The Okla-
homa State Board of Realtors show the average cost of a home sold in the Oklaho-
ma City metropolitan area from last October to date was $72,454.00. New construc-
tion was set at $42 to $46 per square foot) :

In addition, it is not uncommon for the air traffic controller to downgrade from a
GS-14 to a GS-13 when leaving the field for an Academ{ instructor assignment.
The actual do de may not cost them money, but the loss of night differential,
premium and holiday pay, etc., does. At this point, they tell themselves that the
straight daytime hours with weekends off and time to spend with their families, is
of sufficient benefit to make up for the loss in pay.

After one or two 3-R (agreement to return to the field) tours (approximately 3 to
5 years) the instructing air traffic controller anticipates promotion opportunity back
to the geographical area they left and so feel they can afford to lose money on a
short term basis in order to gain career progression opportunities.

These men and women are selected for instructor positions because they have the
technical knowledge necessary to effectively train others in a one-of-a-kind occupa-
tion. In order to play a part in the Agency’s training mission, the new instructor
must successfully complete Academy classes dealing with professionalism, presenta-
tion technique, and human relations, before they ever enter the classroom. In effect
they take on a whole new occupation for which they have sacrificed much, only to
discover they are to be treated with total disrespect by the Agency. A classic exam-
ple of this disrespect is the response PAACE received this summer while in contract
negotiations. When PAACE attempted to get an agreement for the Agency to move
the fami& of a deceased 3-R instructor back to their geographical area of residence
prior to the deceased employee’s acceptance of a temporary Academy assignment—
we were told “They knew what they were getting into when they came here.” This
callous phrase is indicative of the general attitude felt by the Academy instructor.

The real slap in the face came with the recent legislation (See Attachment #1) to
increase benefits and provide premium pay for Air Traffic and Airway Facilities
field personnel. This same legislation specifically excludes FAA Academy personnel.
While excluding the Academ gersonnel, premium pay is also purposed for field per-
sonnel to conduct on-the-job field training. .

The Academy instructor must now put forth their best effort to rebuild the air
traffic control system. This must be done without recognition of any form. After all,
“They knew what they were getting into when they came here.” One of the incen-
tives that brought the instructor to the Academy was “regular” hours and now they
have been Fut ck into a posture of shift work, but without any of the newly legis-
la.ed benefits they could be receiving in the field. As these men and women give

more and more of themselves in an effort to accomplish the Agency mission, while
i-ealizmg less and less accomplishment or recognition, the morale sinks lower and
ower.
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The problems encountered in the classroom are numerous. As more problems
have developed, more restraints are placed on the instructor workforce The instruc-
tor must exercise extreme caution not to give the student any opportunity to appeal
a failing grade based on discrimination, or any type of fraternization. The Academy
has created a very real paranoia in its attempts to reduce, prevent, or eliminate
chances of student appeals, complaints to their congressional representatives, etc.

The Academy requires personal motivation and enthusiasm as a critical job ele-
ment (CJE) on the instructor’s performance appraisal (See Attachment #2). A score
ot v on any one CJE requires a mandatory unsatisfactory rating for the entire ap-
praisal period. Yet the Academy has stifled the instructor and rigidly structured the
training presentations, leaving no latitude for personal motivation. An example of
this is a situation involving Mr. John Edwards (Academy instructor in the Flight
Service Option of Air Traffic). Thirty-six students were brought in to the Academy
on the same date and then split into 2 classes of 18 students each.

These 2 classes are then referred to as “sister” classes, with the same beginning
and ending dates. They are taught by different instructors in different classrooms.
Mr. Edwards designed a practice exercise for his students that could easily be
changed to fit different situations. This same exercise was not available to the sister
class. Mr. Edwards was verbally reprimanded and threatened with a low perform-
ance rating for “boot-legging” training material. The reason for the reprimand was
based on the possibility that a failing student in the sister class could file discrimi-
nation for not being provided equal learning opportunity.

Until the ATRP was activated, many instructors “boot-legged” study material to
their students. Instructors who provided their students with study aids, for self-help
outside the classroom, felt such material got many students through the course that
would otherwise have failed. Since the ATRP began, instructors have collectively
ceased the practice of giving any student extra materials.

Inadvertantly, students are actually encouraged to appeal a failing grade. When
their grades are reviewed, points found in their favor must be added to the final
score, while an error resulting in a loss of points is not allowed to reduce their
grade. Thus, the student has nothing to lose by filing a complaint or appealing to a
congressional representative.

Fraternization cases are also carried to the extreme. Instructors have been repri-
manded for stopping to talk to students at another table in an Oklahoma City club.

Not only does the air traffic controller in the field receive praise and monetary
reward for staying on the job (PAACE was in the midst of contract negotiations
when their PATCO affiliate went on strike and the Academy instructors chose to
remain on the job) but the student, who is really a newly hired developmental, has
more freedom in the Oklahoma City area to conduct their personal lives than the
FAA air traffic control Academy instructor.

Students should have rights, but we are granting people who are newly hired by
the Agency into a developmental position, their rights over and above, and at the
expense of, fully qualified professional employees.

e Academy is steadily evolving into a screening organization instead of the pro-
fessional training institution it was designed to be. The Academy and the Academy
instructor must be guaranteed more authority and lattitude in dealing with student
personnel.

Changes must be made to improve all FAA Academy instructor morale. Improve-
ments to the 3-R program have been drafted (See Attachment No. 3). Approval of
this draft will help reduce the large turnover in staffing and provide more continu-
ity to the training program. This change alone will not be sufficient to entice Air
Traffic Controllers, Airway Facilities Specialists, Pilots and Field Flight Inspectors
to remain at the Academy or make the necessary sacrifices to come to the Academy.

The Academy instructors have demonstrated their genuine desire to support the
Agency and to rebuild the air traffic system. The instructor work force and the FAA
Academy must have legislative support and morale boosting recognition to enable
them to become the genuinely effective team that will bring the system back to its
peak capacity.

RECOMMENDATIONS

1. Provide a premium night differential percentage for Academy instructors.

2. Authorize all Academy instructors to be paid true time-and-a-half for all hours
over forty, regardless of existing ceilings on allowable yearly earnings.

3. Expedite approval of changes to the 3-R program (Order 3330.6B).

4. Grant the instructors more latitude and authority in the classroom by convert-
ing them to the highest first line supervisory position applicable within their area of

y
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expertise. (This action would also provide incentive to come to the Academy and en-
hance their career progression.)
5. Actively communicate Agency support and recagpition.

ATTACHMENT ]

Sections 11/12. These sections would entitle air traffic controllers to 10 percent
premium pay for providing on-the-job training to other controllers who are engaged
in separating and controlling live air traffic. It would not apply to instructors at the
FAA Academy where all training is performed under simulated air traffic condi-
tions. The controller would be entitled to receive premium pay only for the time in
which such on-the-job training is being given.
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7. Job Elenent Scorc(IES) fs:  ‘Fafls to Meet [0 . Meots - Fxcecds !
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Arracument HI

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION,
FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION,
Oklahoma City, Okla., November 6, 1981.
Mr. ArTHUR M. HeatH,
President, Professional Association of Aeronautical Center Employees,
Oklahoma City, Okla.

Dear Mr. HeaH: Enclosed for your review and comment is an agency-proposed
(chansm Pmamgew(?hapwr 4, Order 3330.6B, Reemployment, Restoration and Return Rights

This particular change involves only pages 25-28. However, telephone contact
with the office originating the change has confirmed that pages 23 and 24 will be
issued as coordinated in March 1980 (oz?y enclosed). Your organization had an op-
portunity to comment on pages 23 and 24 at that time.

The March 1980 pages provide for initial 3R tours at the Academy of 3 years. The
new pages 25-28 provide for forfeiture of 3R when mutually agreed upon by the
Aeronautical Center and the employee. Taken together, these changes are in con-
formance with our Letter of Understanding—3R Program, dated October 16, 1981.

Please provide me any written or oral comments on the’new pages 25-28 by No-
vember 19, 1981. W

Sincerely, -
. EpwiN S. HaRRIs,
Superintendent, FAA Academy.

Enclosures.
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DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION
FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION

L. 3330.68 CHG |

Canceilation
Date:

suBy: Reemployment, Restoration, and Return Rights Program

1. PURPOSE. This change modifies the rotation policy for FAA Academy Instructor
positions by allowing employees to forfeit return rights to their parent region,
Forfeiture s contingent upon the mutual agreement of the Aeronautical Center and
the ‘employee, the continuing need for the employees skills and fully acceptable

past performance as an instructor.

DAGE_CONTROL CHART

ERIC

Remove Pages Dated Insert Pages Dated
25 §/21/16 - 25
26 5721776 26
27 (thru 28) 5121776 27 (thru 28)
N oy
P
Distribution: (A-NXYZ-2; A-FOF (Limited)) Initiated By:
42
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46. Scheduling Employees for Return.—Eligible employees shall be scheduled for
return to their parent organizations in accordance with the grovisxons of this .
.graph. When flexibility permits, careful consideration should be given, not only to
the needs of the Academy, but to the needs of the parent organization and the per-
_sonal desires of the employee as well.

a. After Completing One Tour.—Employees are normally expected to serve two
tours. However, the Di r of the Aeronautical Center, or his designee, may disap-
prove a second tour and return the employee to his parent organization if it is in
the best interests of the agency to do so.

b. After Completing Two or Three Consecutive Tours.—

1 n an emA)loyee has served two consecutive tours of duty, he/she may; at
the option of the Aeronautical Center, be returned to the parent organization.
glption lrinay be exercise: on an individual case-by-case basis or by a standard rota-

on policy. .

(2) The employee, the Aeronautical Center and the parent organization may mu-
tually agree to a third consecutive tour with the extension of return rights to the
end of such tour.

(3) At the completion of three tours, an employee must be returned to the parent
organization unless the employee and the Aeronautical Center mutually agree to
the forfeiture of return rights. Forfeiture of return rights is contingent upon the
continuing need for the employee’s specific skills and on a record of performance
ratings at or above the y acceptable level while serving as an instructor. If
return rights are not forfeited, an extension of up to 9 months may be granted by
the Aeronautical Center in the event of critical need or unusual employee hardship.

Senator KasseBaum. Thank you.

Mr. King, who is Chairman of the National Transportation and
Safety Board, is testifying over on the House side. When his testi-
mony is completed over there—they think it may be about noon
before he gets here.

1 would just like to suggest that his testimony be made a matter
of record, and that we will submit some questions, written ques-
tions to him for answer.

[The statement follows:]

StaTEMENT OF JAMES B. KiING, Cﬂuﬁnz«m, NATIONAL TRANSPORTATION SAFETY
ARD

Madam Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee. [ appreciate the opportuni-
ty to r:&pear before you today to discuss controller training and the ﬁndinﬁ of the
air traffic control Special Investigation that was recently completed by the National
Transportation Safety Board.

Before I go into the findings of our Special Investigation, I would like to introduce
the Safety Board staff members who have accompanied me today. To my right is
Mr. Frani T. Taylor, Director, Bureau of Accident Investigation, and to my left is
Mr. David F. Thomas, Air Safety Investigator, Aviation Accident Division, Bureau
of Accident Investigation.

While the National Transportation Safety Board's Special Investigation explored
a number of areas relating to the safety of the air traffic control system, my re-
faa:;ks.tqday will focus on the area of concern to this Subcommittee today, control-

er training.

The Safety Board's investigation explored several major issues in the training and
use of controllers, including the staffing, curriculum, and standards for the training

am at the Mike Monroney Aeronautical Center in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma,
and at individual air traffic control facilities. The Safety Board examined the projec-
tions of when center training pmﬁams would provide new controllers to field facili-
ties, and the training problems that might be caused by the large number of new
controllers in the facilities, Finally, programs for the use and training of controllers
without center training and of military controllers were examined to determine if
standards of proficiency and safety were being maintained.

_In general, the Safety Board determined there have been no significant modifica-
tions of the existing center and facility training programs to qualify controllers to
the full performance level. The curriculum, training procedures, and performance
standards have not been changed from pre-strik:dprograms. Only two areas of the
training and qualification procedure were cha.nig : the time necessary to complete
the training requirements for full performance level, and the emphasis on a control-
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ler being qualified to fill every position at a facility. Facility supervisors and train-
ing personnel stated that these modifications of pre-strike methods in fact increase
the efficiency of the training program without affecting proficiency or safety.

The first change in training methods—accomplished without any change in the
curriculum—was to accelerate the training of the replacement controllers. All facili-
ty supervisors stated that the previous training programs were spread over the time
required to promote an individual to the full performance level. Many facility man-
agers and trainin%eofﬁcers expressed the opinion that a full performance level of
proficiency could reached by the average developmental controller in about 24
months. They said that a typical new controller probably should be able to attain an
operational fevel of proficiency at cadar positions after 6 to 8 months of training.
The supervisiors and training officers stated that this progression did not represent
any compromise of previous practice, since most controllers could have been trained
to the full performance level earlier had it been possible under the program in
effect before August 3, 1981. '

The second change involves the concept of “operational controller.” As defined by
the Federal Aviation Administration, an operational controller is a full performance
level controller or a developmental controller who is certified on two or more sec-
tors or control positions. Before the strike a developmental controller would train
on a sector or position, become ¢  ‘fied, and move to training on the next sector.
This rotation would continue unti. developmental controller was certified on all
sectors in an area of specialization and the full performance level was reached. The
present policy at many of the most severely affected facilities is one of temporary
specialization. Now a developmental controller who, for example, has been certified
on two sectors will remain on those sectors rather than moving on to train on new
sectors. The result is an operational controller who is fully qualified to control traf-
fic, but who is not available to be used throughout the facility. Consequently, the
present practice involves an acceptance of reduced flexibility but not reduced quali-
fications of a controller. It is the Federal Aviation Administration’s stated intention,
however, to eventually qualify the operational controller at all sectors as full per-
formance level controllers. The programs give a facility the capability to train and
qualify more individuals since the operational controller does not under the reg-
ulations continue to need the supervision of a full performance level controller for
on-the-job training. It also increases the number of controllers qualified to work
each sector.

We are told that the newly hired controllers will receive training identical to that
given to controllers before the strike. The Mike Monroney Aeronautical Center is
now operating 3 shifts to train ncwly hired controllers. The historical failure rate
for trainees at the center has been agout 26 percent for the terminal specialty pro-
gram and about 33 percent for the trainees who are to be assigned to air route traf-
fic control centers. The Board was informed by the Federal Aviation Administration
that the first classes which graduate from the center will have a higher failure rate
than the previously established rates. The students in these classes were the appli-
cants who were on the Civil Service register on or before August 3 and who, accord-
ing to the Federal Aviation Administration, had scores in the 85 percent range. The
applications on that register with the higher scores had entered previous controller
classes. However, after October 1981, we have been told that the new admission test
will be administered to insure that a higher caliber application is selected. The Fed-
eral Aviation Administration believes the new test should lower the failure rate and
make the initial training program more productive. However, the Safety Board has
not been able to evaluate the success of the new admission test since it is too early
to draw conclusions based on the newly graduated developmental controllers.

The Federal Aviation Administration projected a requirement for 12,500 oper-
ational controllers by January 1, 1984. ’ghis workforce level requires that about
5,900 controllers must be trained to an operational level in 2 years and 5 months.
Our nvestigation indicates that this goal will be difficult to attain. We believe that
the most optimistic projection of the number of operational controllers available by
January 1, 1984 is about 11,800. The figure could very likely be 500 to 1,000 lower.
Additionally retirements ¥ ithin the controller workforce could change the figures of
available controllers by 7 to 9 percent a year if retirement rates match previous
years.

Despite tue fact that the full number of operational controllers required by the
air traffic control system will not be available until 1985, the Federal Aviation Ad-
ministration should have sufficient controllers through continued use of the supervi-
sory and staff personnel who are now working as controllers, It is likely that by
January 1, 1984, there will be between 13,000 and 14,000 operational controllers and
controliers drawn from staff and supervisory personnel.
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X _The controller workforce wilsla?robably not reach the projected level until some-
: time in 1985. As a result, the Safety Board believes that operation of the air traffic
{ control system will probably involve limited traffic capacity, extended workweeks,
N and the ?erformance of controller duties by air traffic control staff and supervisery
personnel for the next 2 to 3 years.

‘There are several problems the Federal Aviation Administration will face in
hiring and training more than 7,400 new controllers. Maintaining high standards to
insure a well-trained controller force is the most important the Federal Avi-
ation Administration must accomplish in this respect. Some facilities may be
freesed to conduct training functions while trying to maintain present air traffic
evels. Most training personnel have been working as controllers to meet the con-
troller force requirements. Although a high priority has been placed on training
personnel in facilities, some of the facilities with the fewest numbers of controllers
may have to reduce air traffic capacity to free controllers for training duty.

Most controller training is accomplished during on-the-job training with another
?ualiﬁed controller. The great amount of on-the-job training that will be required
or the new controllers will increase the workload of the current controller work-
force, and may contribute to general levels of fatigue. Additionally, many control-
lers stated that they did not like to perform training duties. The shortage of quali-
fied controllers at many facilities and the reguirement for substantial amounts of
on-the-job training will be a problem that the Federal Aviation Administration must
manage very carefully in order to produce a high quality controller force. It will
require close supervision of on-the-job training programs, improved first line super-
vision of controllers, and the m, ement of the air traffic volume of each facility
in relation to the capability of the facility to both control traffic and conduct mean-
w programs.

Chairman, this concludes my testimony. I will be happy to furnish for the
record a oodp of the Board’s Special Investigation Report on the air traffic control
system, an {am prepared to answer any questions you may have.

[The following information was subsequently received for the
record:]

QUESTIONS oF THE COMMITTEE AND THE ANSWERS THERETO

Question. Does the Board have any recommendations for achieving full operation-

al air traffic control system capacity sooner? For instance, if more money was made
- available to the FAA by Congress, would the FAA be able to modify its training
program so that full capacit{ could be achieved prior to the 1985 date?

Answer. The capacity of the air traffic control system duirng the rebuilding years
will depend on the numbers of qualified controllers who are operating the system.
The training of new controllers to the level of proficiency required to allow them to
be 'froductive in the ATC system requires a significant period of time—between 12
and 36 months for moet new candidates. The Safety Board believes that if the train-
ing program was reduced from prestrike levels, or if the curriculum was changed,
there would be a reduction of safety in the system. Therefore, we believe that the
restoration of the capacity of the ATC system will not be accelerated signiﬁcantl{
by more money, but rather must be tied to the time that is required for new control-
lers to complete the established training programs. . .

Question. In your assessment of the air traffic controller training system, did you
or your representatives observe the on-the-job training at the en route centers and
in the control towers?

Answer. Our investigators did observe some on-thejob training at various en
route centers, terminal facilities and control towers, However, during the August
through early October timeframe, the really heavy training requirements had not
yet started. Our investigators did focus on the training capabilities of the ATC
system, and studied the pro training courses and standards of performance.

Question. Does the Board have any recommendations as to how the FAA might
accelerate training of newly accredited air traffice controllers in the towers and at
the en route centers? This could accelerate the process of getting controllers
equipped to handle the demands placed on them and to increase capacity at en
route centers and control towers.

Answer. The Safety Board does not believe that the FAA will be able to accelerate
the training of the new controllers to any significant degree without reducing the
level of air safety. The controllers training programs have much classroom work;
however, most of the training is on-the-job training with fully qualified controllers.

it
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Many specific skills must be developed during the on-thejob training in order to
have a competent, safe controller. Any acceleration beyond the ability of the con-
troller to learn would be unsafe, and would not bring the system back to full capac-
ity more quickly.

Question. Do you believe that the FAA should contract out for training needed at
the en route centers and control towers? What availability exists for the FAA to
contract out? In other words, how many individuals does the Board estimate cculd
be brought in to the FAA system by contracting out to assist in the on-the-job train-
ing demands?

Answer. The FAA would probably have difficulty contracting out for on-the-job
training requirements. On-the-job training is conducted by fully qualified controllers
in a particular facility, and the training is unique to the particular facility. It in-
volves instruction on the airspace around the facility, applicable letters of agree-
ment, and specific procedures. Only a person who was very familiar with the facility
could administer on-the-job training. If the FAA wanted to contract out this train-
ing, they would first have to train the people who they wanted to bring in to train
the new controllers.

The FAA has hired some retired and medically disqualified controllers to do class-
room instruction in the facilities. This training could be handled on a contract basis,
although it would not have a significant impact on the total training effort. Ulti-
mately, only the FAA can conduct large scale on-the-job training of the controllers.

Question. In the Board’s assessment, the system will not be at full controller re-
placement levels until 1985. Does this also mean that the air traffic control system
will be operating at reduced levels until sometime in 19857 At what point in 1985
does the Board estimate the system will return to full functioning levels?

Answer. The Safety Board's investigation determined that the full numbers of
operational controllers will probably not be trained and available to the FAA until
mid to late 1984. It will be another year until these controllers reach the full per-
formance level. Until this time—mid 1984 through 1985—the ATC system will prob-
ably be operating at reduced traffic levels. There may be some incidents of control-
lers working more than a 40-hour week, and staff and supervisory personnel work-
ing as controllers to insure that an adequate number of controllers are constantly
available

Senator Kassesaum. If there is that uncertainty, I don’t think it’s
that important to hold everyone for half an hour.

Thank you.
[Whereupon, at 11:35 a.m., the hearing was adjourned.]

O




